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FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 24, 1933
UNITED STATES SENATE,

SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON
BANKING AND CURRENCY,

Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met at 10:30 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on

yesterday, in room no. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Gore (substitute for
Barkley), Adams (proxy for Costigan), Couzens, Townsend, and
Goldsborough (substitute for Norbeck).

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver, David Saperstein, and David Schenker, associate counsel to
the committee; and Frank J. Meehan, statistician to the committee;
Alfred E. Mudge, Julian L. Hagen, and C. Horace Tuttle, of Kush-
more, Bisbee & Stern, also William Dean Embree, of Milbank,
Tweed, Hope & Webb, counsel representing The Chase National Bank
and The Chase Corporation; Saul'E. Rogers, counsel representing
Harley L. Clarke; Murry C. Becker, counsel representing William
Fox.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order, please. Mr.
Fox, are you ready to proceed?
. Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM FOX—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, will you resume the narration of events
from the point where you left off at the termination of yesterday
afternoon's hearing?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know where you left off yesterday?
Mr. Fox. I think at the point where we asked Mr. Clarke at what

time he got in
Mr. PECORA (interposing). That Monday morning, about 10:30

o'clock, do you mean?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, resume from that point and go on.
Mr. Fox. Well, perhaps, before we tire, it would be well as a part

of this to sort of describe the amount of money that was even-
tually raised through the public in an effort to reestablish, as they
termed it, those companies; and, perhaps, we ought to do that before
we go on with anything else.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Fox, just how does that relate to the con-
spiracy charge? I should like to get the conspiracy disposed of

3725

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



3 7 2 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

before you start in on the management of the companies after the
conspiracy had been completed.

Mr. Fox. Well, it is not directly but indirectly it proves conclu-
sively, because a great portion of this new money was not extended
for the conduct of the business, but as a reward to those who had
made an effort to destroy those companies.

Senator COTJZENS. That may be true, but have you completed your
picture as to the conspiracy ?

Mr. Fox. No, sir; not quite.
Senator COTJZENS. There is one feature I should like to call at-

tention to. I should like to have a submission of proof, and up to
date I am not charging any misstatements, but there has been no
submission of proof of the allegation that these banks charged off
all your loans against your balances^ before the loans were due.
That is such an extraordinary charge, and an unusual experience in
my observation, that I would think the subcommittee ought to have
proof of that charge. And I assume that you have the proof
inasmuch as you have made the allegation.

Mr. Fox. Well, now, whether I have the proof with me or not
I do not know.

Senator COTJZENS. Well, I do not say submit it now, but at some
time the subcommittee ought to have proof of that allegation, be-
cause it is a most unusual practice, and one that I have not hereto-
fore seen exercised, to the degree at least that you allege.

Mr. Fox. The subcommittee, of course, would have to help me
get that proof, because I am no longer in charge of the books of
these companies, either the Fox Film or the Fox Theatres. Those
facts would have to be extracted from their books.

Senator COTJZENS. I assume if there is any difference of opinion
than the one you have with respect to the matter, that those who
haVe the records will be glad to avail themselves of the opportunity
of presenting them.

Mr. Fox. I suppose so. Or, sir, if you like
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Or if Mr. Fox, or his attorney, will

tell me what proof they think may exist in the possession of persons
who were not under their control, I shall be glad to iise the subpena
power of the subcommittee to make such proofs available here.

Mr. Fox. We shall give you that information so that you can use
the subpena power of the subcommittee.

Mr. PECORA. AH right.
Mr. Fox. In line, Senator Couzens, with your suggestion, and I

will adopt your suggestion, and now rather devote my time, instead
of describing what happened to the funds after they had reorgan-
ized, I will devote myself to the matter of what those bankers were
thinking about prior to the capture of those companies.

Senator COUZENS. I think that would give greater continuity to
the story.

Mr. Fox. Therefore, may I, please, offer for the record a letter
I had written to Mr. Albert Wiggin, as chairman of the Chase
National Bank, on January 2?

Mr. PECORA. Of what year ?
Mr. Fox. Of 1930. And a duplicate of this letter was sent to

the following banks: The Public National Bank, the Chelsea Ex-

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 3 7 2 7

change Bank, the Harriman National Bank, the Bank of the United
States, the Bankers Trust Co., the Corn Exchange Bank, the Fidel-
ity Trust Co., the Trust Co. of New Jersey, the National City Bank,
the Chemical National Bank, and the Manufacturers Trust Co.;
each received a duplicate of this letter. I offer it in evidence, please.

The CHAIRMAN. Did you have business with each of those banks ?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. We had deposits with all of these banks;

yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, let me ask you if the copy of the letter

you have just referred to, and which you have just handed to me,
is a true and correct copy of a letter sent by you to the various
banks you have mentioned, on the date borne by this copy, namely,
January 2, 1930 ?

Mr. Fox. I t is. Mr. Pecora, I believe you have one half of a
letter there.

Mr. PECORA. I have a part of one letter.
Mr. Fox. No; this is a separate letter. I want the other half

back.
Mr. PECORA. IS this the one you want?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer this copy of letter just identi-

fied by the witness, in evidence, and ask that it may be made a part
of the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the record.

(A carbon copy of a letter addressed to Albert H. Wiggin, dated
Jan. 2, 1930, was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 174, Nov. 24,
1933 ", and will be found immediately following where read by
Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence and marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit'No. 174", reads as follows:

JANUARY 2, 1930.
ALBERT H. WIGGIN, Esq.

Chase National Bank, 18 Pine Street, New York, N.Y.
DEAE SIR: AS chairman of the board of one of the banks holding Fox Film

Corporation's demand note, I feel that the accompanying memorandum should
be read by you so that your final judgment may be based upon facts as they
really are.

At the meeting today our request for a short extension was declined. This
is an unusual proceeding in dealing with a corporation of our size and thor-
oughly solvent condition, especially in the light of our substantial earning
history, and the further fact that our business is greater today than ever before.

Not to be helpful at this time would be to do one of this country's great
organizations an injustice and to take any action that might further embarrass
us would be disastrous in the extreme, and would result in a large sacrifice
of the corporation's assets.

This country at the present time needs a feeling of confidence, and any public
announcement that the structure of the Fox Film Corporation was abouti to
fall would be so far-reaching that the country as a whole would unquestionably
react unfavorably to it.

The Fox Film Corporation has approximately 16,000 outlets, covering prac-
tically every city in the world, large and small, with the result that every
community newspaper would spread the story on its front page.

It is my earnest request, not so much for myself, but for the thousands of men
and women who hold stock in this corporation, and for the best interests of the
country at large, that you do not permit your institution to be a party to the
destruction of a corporation that is a perfectly solvent and profit-earning
organization.

Yours very truly,
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Did you sign this letter, Mr. Fox ?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS president of the Fox Film Corporation?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir; I did.
Mr. PECORA. AH rig;ht. Have you another one in your hand
Senator COTJZENS (interposing). Mr. Fox testified on yesterday

that those notes were not due, and I observe from the reading of that
letter that they are demand obligations. So they were due on the
demand made on the part of the bank.

Mr. Fox. Some were due and some were not due. This was due
December 9, the one that we are talking about here, and the letter
was written on January 2.

Senator COTJZENS. Yes; but the letter just read in evidence states
that they were demand obligations, and yesterday you stated the
obligations were not due. I should like to have an explanation of
that.

Mr. Fox. I have before me here a chart that I did not have yester-
day. I told you those papers were all in New York, as you will
remember; and when those notes all became due, and the first one
became due on December 9, and the last one became due on February
28, why

Senator COTJZENS (interposing). Well, when you were writing
Mr. Wiggin was the note that they had past due ?

Mr. Fox. The note of the Chase National Bank, it was past due—
well, now, wait a minute. Yes; the Chase Bank's note was past due;
yes, sir; becoming due on December 9.

Senator COTJZENS. Then the charging of your balance there against
that note was perfectly legitimate under those circumstances. But
the impression you gave on yesterday was entirely erroneous, be-
cause you stated those balances were charged off against your indebt-
edness before the notes were due. That is not sustained by your
testimony here this morning.

Mr. Fox. Well, Senator Couzens, what I would like to do is what
I suggested this morning, to permit me to have subpenaed the records
of the Fox Film Co., and find out just what banks did take the
balances, although the notes were not due. I would have to get
that from their books. I haven't that in my file.

Senator COUZENS. Well, why did you send that same form letter
to all of the banking institutions that you have just enumerated if
the conditions were not identical? The letter says "demand obli-
gations." You said you sent the same letter to all the institutions,
when the circumstances were not the same with all of them accord-
ing to the statement you have just made.

Mr. Fox. Perhaps, Senator Couzens, I am not doing it in the
proper routine. Perhaps I ought to tell you what brought about
the sending of this letter, what had caused this letter to be sent,
and then you will understand that they are practically all in the
same category.

Senator COUZENS. All right.
Mr. Fox. May I, please, submit a letter of January 6, which was

written 4 days after the letter of January 2 ?
Senator COUZENS. What relation has that to the former letter,

where you say those were demand loans?
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Mr. Fox. Well, I do not know the exact language employed in that
letter I have just handed over to Mr. Pecora. Suppose we see what
it contains.

Mr. PECORA. IS this document you have just handed to me a true
and correct copy of a letter you addressed to Mr. Albert H. Wiggin
under date of January 6, 1930?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. And a copy of that letter had likewise been
sent to all the banks I enumerated a short time ago.

Mr. PECORA. A copy of the letter which you have just identified
does not contain any signature, nor show who in behalf of the Fox
Film Corporation signed it, except that there is the title " President"
at the end.

Mr. Fox. I signed it as president.
Mr. PECORA. Did you sign it as president of Fox Film Corporation?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer this letter in evidence, and ask

that it may be spread on the record of the subcommittee's proceedings.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received, and the committee reporter will

make it a part of the record.
(A carbon copy of a letter dated Jan. 6, 1930, addressed to Albert

H. Wiggin, was marked "Committee Exhibit No. 175, Nov. 24,
1933 ", and will be found immediately following were read by Mr.
Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The copy of the letter just received in evidence and
marked " Committee Exhibt No. 175 " reads as follows :

JANUABY 6, 1930.
ALBERT H. WIGGIN, Esq.

Chase National Bank, 18 Pine Street, New York, N.Y.
DEAR SIB: I have been informed by General Heppheimer, of the Trust Com-

pany of New Jersey, and Mr. B. K. Marcus, of the Bank of the United States,
who claim that they were authorized at the last meeting of the unsecured
bank creditors to speak for all of the banks who had unsecured notes of the
Fox Film Corporation, that unless payment is made at once you or one of the
banks in your group will make an application, to the courts for receivership.

I am unwilling to believe that you or your banks would be willing to assume
the responsibility in this attempt to wreck the Fox Film Corporation. No
attempt of such a nature can be made on a fair and truthful showing or with
any hope of success.

However, the mere making of such an application would result in serious
damage to a great number of innocent people and to the credit of Fox Film
Corporation, and without any corresponding benefit to you and other creditors
of the company. It would seriously prejudice the efforts of the executives
of the company, who at this time are busily engaged in constructive work
that will positively result in the continued success of this corporation. Those
who lend themselves because of prejudice to an unjust and unwarranted
action of this kind must realize that they are willing to further assume the
responsibility of a disturbance not only to the stockholders and creditors of
this company but to stockholders and investors of securities of most com-
panies whose securities are listed on the Stock Exchange of New York and
on the stock exchanges of other cities of this country.

It is unbelievable that anyone can be so shortsighted and can be so for-
getful of conditions in the security market that existed as recently as October
29, 1929, and that you and your bank, whose purpose it must be to safeguard
and protect your institution as well as this country, would lend themselves
to any scheme that may result in the recurrence of Tuesday, October 29, 1929.

It was because of what occurred on that day that our company finds itself
in its present position and makes it possible for those who are seeking to
destroy this company to take full advantage of that calamity instead of ex-
tending a helpful hand to this institution. The writer is certain that neither
you nor your good bank is willing to give aid to the destructive force whose
only thought and ambition is to destroy this company.
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I know that both you and your good bank have during this emergency ex-
tended a kindly helpful hand to many persons, firms and corporations and that
every effort has been bent in terms of what is good for our nation to prevent
receiverships and rather reconstruct those who were not prepared for the
calamity that befell our nation on October 29, 1929, which the writer admits
that this company could not foresee.

At a recent meeting of unsecured creditors at which your bank was repre-
sented we offered Fox Film real estate security for the amount of your obligation
for a year's extension. The theory was to make a secured creditor instead of an
unsecured creditor. This was declined upon the ground that such security
would violate the terms of the Halsey-Stuart gold note issue.

We now offer to you security on real property not owned by Fox Film and,
therefore, not covered by the Halsey-Stuart notes for such an extension.

We refer you to our letter of recent date, as well as the records enclosed
therein, which establishes the fact that our assets exceed our liabilities by
$73,000,000. Our company is in a flourishing condition, with estimated profitsi
of approximately $17,000,000 per annum available for the payment of our
obligations.

This letter is written not only with a view to again offering equities in real
estate as security for the amount of your indebtedness conditioned upon a
year's extension but to establish a documentary record that such an offer was
made, to you in the real hope that you will see fit to grant us the extension
requested on the terms stated in this letter.

Yours very truly, Fox FILM CORPORATION,
, President.

Mr. PECORA. The name "William Fox" does not appear in the
copy, but the witness has stated that he signed the original letter.

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And there is a postscript reading as follows:
P.S. Perhaps you would be interested to know that the activities of our

studios are now in full force, not only for the productions for the balance of
this year but for productions to be released during the theatrical season of
1930-31.

At no time during the history of the company has our production been so far
advanced as this season as well as the season to come, and we enclose you
statement being issued to the press by our Vice President, Winfield Sheehan.

Mr. PECORA. Let me ask you at this point, Mr. Fox, did you receive
any reply to the letter previously offered in evidence, marked " Ex-
hibit No. 174 ", being the letter dated January 2, 1930 ?

Mr. Fox. If there was any reply, it would be in the files of Fox
Film Corporation.

Senator COUZENS. DO you recall ever receiving a reply?
Mr. Fox. I do not, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Either to the other one, or to this one just intro-

duced in evidence?
Mr. Fox. No, sir. There may have been replies, but if there were,

they were addressed to the company, and are probably in their files.
The CHAIRMAN. What became of this effort ?
Mr. Fox. I would like to describe what made necessary the writ-

ing of these letters first, sir. Mr. Pecora, I think that I ended yes-
terday at the point where the voting trust agreement was signed.

Mr. PECORA. YOU had reached that point, and had also narrated
what took place at the first meeting of the trustees, when there was
discussion as to who should be the chairman of the trustees.

Mr. Fox. That is right. During that meeting the trustees had ar-
ranged for the borrowing of $4,000,000. One million dollars of it
was arranged through the sale of certain notes that the corporation
had received from- Warner Bros, at the sale of the First National
shares that I spoke about.
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, in order that we may better follow the
chronology of your testimony, will you tell us when that first meet-
ing of the voting trustees was held, or about when ?

Mr. Fox. About December 4 or 5.
Mr. PECORA. ,Of 1929?
Mr. Fox. Of 1929.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. Fox. The $3,000,000 more was arranged for with two different

banks, to make loans of $1,500,000 apiece. However, it was done
on collateral owned by the Fox Film Corporation, and the col-
lateral amounted to approximately $5,000,000 for the $3,000,000
loan, so that up to this time the voting trustees had done nothing
except to say to two banks " I t is now all right again. You may
lend this man some money, providing he puts up his collateral."

The next step of the voting trustees was to call together these 11
bankers or the representatives of these 11 institutions, and a meeting
was held at the offices of the American Telephone Co. There it
was explained that I had entered into a voting trust agreement,
and that the representative of the telephone company and thte
representative of the firm of Halsey-Stuart were acting as voting
trustees, and that they hoped to adjust the matters of the Fox Film
Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Have you produced this morning, or can you produce
now, a copy of that voting trust agreement?

Mr. BECKER. We have not received it yet, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. Fox. Yes; I have it.
Mr. BECKER. My copy is on the way, and will be here a little

later in the morning.
Mr. Fox. I have it, sir; if you would like to have it.
Mr. PECORA. I think we might put it in the record at this time.
Mr. Fox. Mr. Pecora, I have a copy of it here [handing paper to

Mr. Pecora]. That is a copy of the original.
Mr. PECORA. IS it a true and correct copy, to your knowledge?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may be admitted.
(The document referred to, voting trust agreement, Dec. 3, 1929,

was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 176 ",
Nov. 24, 1933, and the same will be found on page 3781.)

Mr. PECORA. The document is dated December 3, 1929, made by
and between William Fox, party of the first part, and H. L. Stuart,
John E. Otterson, and William Fox, as parties of the second part.
I t is a rather voluminous document, Mr. Chairman, and perhaps it
is not necessary to read it at this time.

Mr. Fox. As I said before, the trustees then called a meeting of
the banks, and the representatives of the 11 banks that the company
was indebted to attended the (meeting at the telephone company
offices, and there it was explained to them that they had just become
trustees under my voting shares, and they hoped to work out the
financial problems of the company, and they asked the indulgence
of the banks.

I t was unanimously agreed by all those present representing the
bankers that when these notes matured—and the first one was to
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mature on December 9, a few days after this meeting—that they
would be indulgent and would await the result of what the voting
trustees would do.

Within a day or two after that, Colonel Hartfield, who, as I said
yesterday, was retained by me to try to prevent these companies
irom being thrown into receivership, and who had a definite promise
that the two companies would pay him a fee of $1,000,000 if he
prevented them from going into receivership, called on me and
said, " There seems to be some misunderstanding." I said, " Mis-
understanding about what?"

" Well", he said, " You knew yesterday we had written down
certain names of these voting trustees before you signed the voting
trust agreement, in which they agreed that certain names of certain
men would be reelected as directors of the company." He said,
"Have you a recollection of that?" I said, "Yes" , and I named
those who were to be reelected. He said, " That is my recollection,
and it is substantiated by the fact that after the meeting I went
home and dictated a memorandum, and I have this memorandum
with me. I show it to you now, and it confirms what you think.
They claim differently. They claim it was never intended that a
man by the name of Jack G. Leo, who is your brother-in-law, would
be elected a director, because he is too close to you, and you would
know everything that was going to occur if he remained with the
company."

I said, " Is it the intention of these people not to keep me advised
of everything that would occur? " He said, " Well, it appears that
way now."

The CHAIRMAN. Who were these people you had reference to ?
Mr. Fox. John E. Otterson, the representative of the telephone

company, and Mr. H. L. Stuart, of Halsey, Stuart & Co., who became
the trustees under the voting shares that I owned.

That evening I went home, and I became ill. I ran a fever of
103 or 104, and I was confined to my bed for 4 or 5 days. During
those 5 days I was receiving reports as to what was going on, and
I was told that the entire company was being reorganized; that there
were changes being made everywhere; that they had sent for a man
by the name of Harold B. Franklin, who was employed by a sub-
sidiary of Fox Film called the " West Coast", and who was receiving
there a salary, I believe, of $50,000 a year, plus a percentage of
the profits. He had been sent for and was told that he would be
made president of the Fox Theaters Corporation, and that I would
be deposed from that office, and that he would receive a salary of
$150,000 a year plus 10 per cent of the profits. This was a job that
I was filling without receiving any compensation—and a dozen other
vital changes in the organization that Hartfield recited to me -were
about to be made—that my informants were informing me were
about to be made.

On Thursday or Friday of that week Hartfield called at my home
and told me of several changes that were taking place in the organiza-
tion and wanted to know when I could come to New York and attend
the meeting.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, whom was Hartfield representing at that
time?
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Mr. Fox. Hartfield was representing me, of course. While Hart-
field was there on Friday I said, "Look here. I have read this
trust agreement again, and there seems to be a variance with our
understanding. It was always understood that when the telephone
company received the money it had loaned to the Fox Film Cor-
poration, then Mr. John Otterson would no longer be a voting
trustee of this company, and that he would transfer that voting
trusteeship to Charley Stuart, the brother of Harry Stuart."

He said, " Yes; that has been my understanding." I said, " The
trust agreement does not provide for it." He said, "When you
come to New York on Sunday we will discuss that matter."

On Sunday night I went to New York, in the company of several
other men. Mr. Hartfield appeared, and Mr. Dwight appeared for
the voting trustees. I told him that I had insisted that Otterson
resign when and if they got their $15,000,000 back. Dwight said
he was sure Otterson would not do that. I insisted that it be done,
and Dwight said, "Well, if you insist on that, then, for my clients,
for Mr. Stuart and Mr. Otterson, I say to you now that they with-
draw from this voting trusteeship ", and he left the room.

Hartfield at this time tried to prevent Dwight from leaving, and
to make peace in the thing, but found he could not. After Dwight
had left, Hartfield said, " Now that the thing is all over, I believe
I ought to tell you exactly what was in store for you." I said,
"Yes; what is it? " He said, "Mr. Stuart told me that the first
thing they were going to do was to depose you. Mr. Stuart recom-
mended that you take a trip abroad for a period of at least 6 months,
for, with the disgrace and the humiliation that will be showered
upon you, you will not be able to stand it here." He said that Leo
would not be a director of the company, would not remain with
the company, and he enumerated a dozen things that they had
explained to him.

Early the next morning the New York Times carried a story
showing the reorganization of the entire thing, the dissolving of
my voting shares, and giving me the ordinary shares in place of
them.

I then reached the conclusion that these men were not trustees of
my estate, that they were not protecting my estate as my trustees,
and felt no obligation to go forward with the trustee arrangement.

Having done that, it was necessary for me to call the bankers
together and explain to them that I had—I beg your pardon. Hav-
ing done that, the telephone company called the 11 bankers together
again in the Telephone Building, and there Mr. Dwight informed
them that I had seen fit not to go forward with this trust agreement.

At this point may I say that Hartfield, who was pressing me to

f ;o forward with the trust agreement, and Dwight, who was working
or the benefit of the trustees, left me again without an attorney, so

I decided to look around and find another attorney who perhaps
could help my cause, and at this time I had engaged Mr. Clarence
Shearn.

Mr. PECORA. Clarence J. Shearn?
Mr. Fox. Clarence J. Shearn, formerly attorney for Mr. William

Randolph Hearst, and who later became judge of the appellate
division of the city of New York.
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Mr. PECORA. He had previously been a justice of the appellate
division of the supreme court, had he not, prior to your retaining
him?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. I had described this whole story to him. This
was just at a time when he had met with great misfortune. His
wife had died, and his plan was to travel for a year, and to try to
forget his troubles. After I had described this story I had been
telling you here yesterday, and the balance of which I hope to be
able to tell you today, he decided that he did not need any trip,
that the case was interesting enough, and that he would be able to
forget all his troubles in this case.

The Telephone Co. at this time had called the bankers together,
and Mr. Shearn had appeared there in my behalf. Mr. Shearn had
read the trust agreement. He was familiar with what the trustees
had done since the signing of the trust agreement, and he addressed
this group of bankers and said that he had carefully examined the
trust agreement and that in his opinion I was neitlier morally nor
legally bound by that agreement any longer. It was at that time
that Mr. Dwight publicly declared that the trustees would withdraw.

This meeting that I just described was held in the offices of the
telephone company on December 23,1929.

Mr. PECORA. Did you attend that meeting, Mr. Fox ?
Mr. Fox. I did, sir.
Mr. PECORA. With Judge Shearn?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Was Mr. Dwight there?
Mr. Fox. Mr. Dwight was there representing the two trustees and,

as I said a minute ago, publicly announced that the trustees would
withdraw.

In the interim there had become due—that is, between the meet-
ing held by Otterson and Stuart with the bankers, telling them that
the trust agreement had been signed, which was on December 4 or
5, or perhaps December 6, and the time of the meeting in which
Clarence Shearn had addressed these bankers, there had become due
the notes of December 9. One was held by the Public National
Bank for $450,000, the Chase National Bank for $400,000, the Chel-
sea Bank for $150,000, the Harriman National Bank for $150,000,
and the Corn Exchange Bank for $450,000.

Following that—as I said before, both these meetings of the
bankers were called by the telephone company, and following that
I decided to call these bankers together on my own account.

The CHAIRMAN. What did they do at this meeting? You have
not stated what they decided.

Mr. Fox. There was just general discussion, and there was no
indication as to what they would or would not do. They were per-
haps going to think it over.

Mr. PECORA. They reached no decision of importance.
Mr. Fox. At that meeting, no.
It was at that meeting that we offered to collateralize the

uncollateralized loans.
Mr. PECORA. Was the collateral which you proposed to offer them

real estate ?
Mr. Fox. I t was real estate belonging to the Fox Film Corpora-

tion, and it was there that someone raised the question that that could
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not be offered. I believe a representative by the name of Smith, of
the Chase Bank, raised the question, and said that could not be of-
fered, because he felt that that belonged under the collateral for the
$12,000,000 due to Halsey, Stuart. I believe that resulted in my writ-
ing the letter that we read here, dated January 2.

Mr. PECORA. That probably was the letter of January 6, where
specific reference is made to the offer of such collateral.

Mr. Fox. No; the letter of January 2.
Then I called the bankers' meeting together, between January 2

and January 6, and I then told them that we had found assets to
secure these loans without assets belonging to the Fox Film Corpo-
ration, and were going to give them real estate belonging to others
than the Fox Film Corporation.

These 11 bank representatives were there, and we talked for an
hour or two, and, of course, you might just as well talk with a stone
wall. No one would do anything. They wanted no collateral for
their loans; as a result of which we wrote the letter of January 6,
which you have there.

I had forgotten yesterday an incident in connection with one of
the former bankers of the Fox Film Corporation, and their attitude
in this matter. The Fox Film Corporation, from the time it was
incorporated, in May 1925, following that, had sold some of its
authorized stock at two different times, some four hundred thousand
and odd shares, and both those transactions were underwritten by
the firm Hayden Stone & Co. In connection with one of the under-
writings we had purchased from them a group of theaters in Cali-
fornia for which we paid some $16,000,000, and they allowed us to
pay for it by underwriting some of the authorized Fox stock, and
from the proceeds paid the $16,000,000 we owed them.

When this difficulty arose, I sort of felt free to send for a partner
of the firm of Hayden Stone & Co., and inquire from them whether
or not they could make a temporary loan to the company to tide us
over.

Mr. Richard Hoyt, from that firm, came to my apartment, and T
told him all the troubles the company had. This was within 2 or 3
nights after the October 29 panic. He listened very attentively,
but I realized that I was making no headway with him. He was not
paying any real attention to what I was saying at all. Finally I
said " Now, Richard, perhaps you would like to have me tell you what
you are thinking about." He said " Yes; if you think you can do
it, go ahead."

I said " What you have in your mind is not to lend this company
any money and help it out of its difficulties, but you are rather happy
that we are in this trouble, for some reason or other unknown to
me. I thought there was a relationship established between our com-
pany and yours. You have earned hundreds of thousands of dollars
of commissions as a result of it, and I thought I had a right to
send for you. I thought perhaps you were friendly to the Corpora-
tion, but I see now that you are not friendly."

I said " What you are thinking about now is that what you would
like to do is to cut out one of my kidneys."

" Well ", he said, " you have guessed it pretty nearly right, except
in one respect, and that is that I do not want to cut out one. I
would like to cut them both out."
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Of course, later we learned that ,a member of his firm was a mem-
ber of the board of directors of the Chase Bank, and it was more
than likely that he knew then what the wishes of Mr. Albert Wiggin
were in this matter.

During 1928 and 1929, several times I had been visited by people
who said they represented Dillon, Read & Co., with proposals for
some financing. During 1929 I had been visited by members of the
firm of Dillon, Read who expressed their dissatisfaction in: the Fox
Film Corporation acquiring 400,000 shares of Loew's stock for
$50,000,000 without talking to them about it. They claimed to be the
bankers for the Loew's Co., and here was $50,000,000 being passed
for 400,000 shares of stock, and they were not participating in it.
They felt that they had a just claim on that piece of business and
that the deal should have been made through them. I had explained
to them that perhaps they would have a chance of making money out
of this transaction at a later date, when these two companies would
be merged.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the partners of Dillon, Read & Co. with
whom you had that conversation ?

Mr. Fox. A Mr. Phillips and a Mr. Miller. I had explained to
Mr. Phillips that we were about to reorganize these companies, and
that I pledged to him that when we were engaging bankers for the
reorganization I would see that Dillon, Read would be included.
So that when this difficulty arose and I was peddling my wares
down on the lower end of Broadway, trying to find a method of
raising money, I felt free to go to Dillon, Read. I asked for an
engagement to meet with Mr. Clarence Dillon, and he arranged for
a luncheon at the Bankers Club. There were present myself and
one of my associates and half a dozen men from the Dillon, Read office.
Dillon said he was interested in financing here, but before his com-
pany would do it I would have to dissolve my voting shares; I would
have to give up the voting shares and change them to ordinary shares.
He said he did not believe in voting shares. I said, " That is rather
strange, Mr. Dillon. When you bought the Dodge Co. and resold
it again with a profit (then reported) of $30,000,000 or $40,000,000
more than you paid for it, you retained for yourself 500,000 shares
of voting stock—all of the voting stock. You must have believed
in voting shares then or you would not have taken them."

During that conversation it developed that Dillon said: "Look
here, Fox. I would advise you to surrender those voting shares and
take ordinary shares in place of them, for if you do not, I make
you this prediction now: That very shortly a person not now engaged
in the motion-picture business will be the head of your company
and will be its president instead of you."

I thought he was talking through his hat, in November. I could
not quite understand what that was all about, but I later found
that he was a director of the Chase Bank, and probably he and
Wiggin had already discussed this matter of the capture of the Fox
companies and, as ultimately it turned out, it appeared that there was
a definite plan to capture these companies.

Now, during this time there was no misunderstanding between
John Otterson and I. In the middle of November, I think then he
had submitted the proposal for the telephone company to loan us
additional money, and that Mr. Gifford had decided that he was not

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PKACTICES 3737

going to loan the company any more. And Otterson appeared on
the scene and said that he wanted to be of help. While the tele-
phone company couldn't directly loan us any money, he was prepared
to find us a group of banks that would refinance our company. You
will bear in mind that up to this time in November there was no
money due anyone; there was no one that had any claim of any kind;
we owed no one anything that was due. Everything that was due
had been paid. And perhaps the thought that was running through
their mind was to delay the thing until these notes did become due.

However, on or about November the 15th, Otterson suggested that
he could help the refinancing, and did I have any choice of bankers.
" Well", I said, " we have an agreement with Halsey, Stuart to do
financing here."

Mr. PECORA. Was that agreement one that gave Halsey, Stuart &
Co. a preferential right to do the financing ?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. So I called on Mr. Stuart to inquire whether
he was prepared to go forward with any financing, and he said no,
his company did not want to do any financing. I was at liberty to
go wherever I liked.

I reported that to Otterson. And Otterson said "Well, now,
what is your second choice?" "Well," I said "now Dillon-Kead
have been soliciting this business for a long time." I said " I have
talked to Clarence Dillon only recently, and he is not inclined to do
anything. He only wants to do it on the basis of my surrendering
my voting shares." " Oh well," he said " don't worry about that.
I can straighten that out." He said " I'll arrange for Mr. Bloom,
the president of the Western Electric, to have a talk with Mr.
Clarence Dillon and tell him that he mustn't do any funny tricks
here. That we are behind you, and that we expect him to shoot
straight."

And pursuant to that I was taken into the offices of Dillon-Read,
and met with one of the partners, a man by the name of Miller, and
he was most anxious to help. And he prepared a plan. Spent an
entire day, drew up a plan how this new financing could take place
and so forth et cetera.

Mr. PECORA. Did he put that plan in a written form?
Mr. Fox. He did rsir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of it ?
Mr. Fox. I have, sir.
Mr. PFCORA. Will you produce it please?
(Mr. Fox handed same to Mr. Pecora.)
Mr. Fox. I think the bottom of this—the description of the new

issue will tell you the financing they were about to do. I think it
involved about $85,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. IS this the identical copy that he gave you?
Mr. Fox. These are the papers that he gave me, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer them in evidence and ask to have them spread

upon the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let them be admitted and placed in the record.
(Statement headed " Fox-Loew Merger. Comparative Balance

Sheets Before and After Proposed Financing. Draft No. 3. Nov.
15, 1929 ", was marked " Committee Exhibit 177 of Nov. 24, 1933 ",
and appears on page 3738.)

175541—34—PT 8 7
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The CHAIRMAN. Does it correctly state the indebtedness and the
assets and the resources there?

Mr. Fox. I believe so, sir. They were made up very carefully by
an accountant for them.

Mr. PECORA. For the benefit of the committee let me say that the
document offered in evidence and received as Exhibit No. 177, is
entitled " Fox-Loew Merger. Comparative Balance Sheets Before
and After Proposed Financing." I t bears the inscription "Draft
No. 3, November 15, 1929." The second page of exhibit no. 177 is
captioned " Earnings Fox-Loew Merger Based on 1929." And there
is also another caption reading " Earnings Fox-Loew Merger Based
on Present Kate of Earnings."

(Committee exhibit 177 of November 24, 1933, is here printed in
the record in full as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 177, NOVEMBER 24, 1983

Foat-Loeiv Merger—Comparative Balance Sheets Before and After Proposed
Financing

[Draft No. 3, November 15,1929. See notes below]

Current assets:
Cash and call loans.
Receivables __..
Inventory
Miscellaneous

Total current assets
Investments and advances
Property, net
Miscellaneous
Deferred charges

Total assets
Current liabilities:

Notes payable (practically all Fox).
Accounts payable, etc
Accruals

Total current liabilities
Deferred credits
Reserve for contingencies
Long term notes and accounts
Funded debt:

Loew 6% Debebtures, due 1931
Fox Film 6s, due April 1,1930
Fox Film 3-Yr. 6H% coll. Trust Notes (new issue).
Loew subsidiaries _
Fox Film-Gaumont purchase, due 1930
Other Fox Film subsidiaries _ _

Preferred stock:
Loew subsidiaries _ -
Loew, Inc. (Parent Co.)
Fox Film.7% Conv. Pfd. Stk. (new issue)

Common stock and surplus
Total liabilities..

Before pro-
posed

financingi

$17,523,000
7,819,000

40,926,000
3,428,000

69,696,000
92,601,000
94,043,000
4,398,000
6,495,000

67,990,000
1,484,000

766,000
3,008,000

12,694,000
12,000,000

26,313,000
16,350,000
6,196,000

5,561,000
14,024,000

100,847,000
267,233,000

Adjust-
ments for
proposed

financing3

+1,806,000

267,233,000

48,744,000-48,744,000
15,944,000
3,302,000

-12,000,000
+60,000,000

-16,350,000

+25,000,000

After
financing

$19,329,000
7,819,000

40,926,000
3,428,000

71,502,000
92,601,000
94,043,000
4,398,000
6,495,000

269,039,000

15,944,000
3,302,000

19,246,000
1,484,000

766,000
3,008,000

12,694,000

60,000,000
26,313,000

6,196,000

5,561,000
14,024,000
25,000,000

-6,100,000 3 94,747,000
269,039,000

1 The column above headed " Before Proposed Financing" is made up of the following: (a) Balance sheet
of Loew's, Inc. as at August 31,1929, actual: (b) Balance sheet of Fox Film Corporation as at August 23,
1929, adjusted to give effect to the issuance of that company's $12,000,000 6s, due 1930, the sale for $10,000,000
of that company's interest in First National Pictures, the advance of substantial sums to Fox Theatres
Corporation, and other adjustments, and (c) Balance sheet of Fox Theatres Corporation as at October 31,
1928, with numerous and substantial adjustments including the purchase of 659,900 shares of Loew's com-
mon, the creation and assumption of substantial amounts of indebtedness, etc., etc. (Full details available.)

2 The proposed financing contemplates the issuance of $60,000,000 3-Yr. §%% Collateral Trust Notes of
Fox Film Corporation and $25,000,000 par value of that company's 7% Converticle Preferred Stock, the pro-
ceeds of both of which issues, at 94 and 90, respectively, have been applied, as shown above, to the retirement
of notes payable, of Fox Film 6s due 1930, and of the Gaumont Loan, also due 1930. For description of new
issues see next sheet.

s Assuming Fox Film Corporation is used as the parent company for the consolidation, and that its Class
A shares are exchanged for Loew's common not heretofore acquired, in the ratio of 1 share for each 1H
shares of Loew, and also in the ratio of 1 share for each 3 shares of Fox Theatres Corporation Class A &
Class B stocks, we compute that the total number of Class A & Class B shares (100,000 of the latter) of Fox
Film Corporation, upon completion of such exchanges, would be 1,903,755, for which would be available
a book net worth, as shown above, of 94,747,000.
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Earnings Fox-Loew merger (based on 1929)

3739

Earnings available for common stock (1929 fiscal

Add Back i
Interest saving at 6% for 9 mos. on:

(a) 12,000,000 notes, due 1930
(b) 16,350,000 Brit. subs, notes
(c) 15,000,000 A. T. & T. notes
(d) 15,550,000 bank loans secured by Loew's

stock

Earnings available for new capital structure
Maximum interest requirement on $60,000,000 6%%

Collateral Trust Notes
Times earned
Balance for preferred dividends >- ...
Maximum pfd. div. requirement on $25,000,000 7% pre-

ferred
Times earned . ...
Balance for Class A and B stock
Earned per share - - -

Fox Film

$13,000,000

540 000
735,750

14,275,750

Loew's

$9,900,000

9,900,000

Fox The-
atres

$5,000,000

675,000

699,750

6,374,750

Combined

$30,550,500'

$3,900,000

$26,650,500*

$1,750,000'
15.25-

$24,900,500'
$13. OS

Earnings, Fow-Loew merger (based on present rate of earnings)

Earnings available for common stock (based on present
rates).. . . — — -

Add Back:
Interest saving at 6% for 9 mos. on:

(a) 12,000,000 notes, due 1930
(b) 16,350,000 Brit. subs, notes
(c) 15,000,000 A. T. & T. notes
(d) 15,550,000 bank loans secured by Loew's

stock

Estimated merger savings . . _

Earnings available for new capital structure..
Maximum interest requirement on $60,000,000 6H%

Collateral Trust Notes
Times earned
Balance for preferred dividends
Maximum pfd. div. requirement on $25,000,000 7%

preferred- . . .
Times earned
Balance for Class A and B stock
Earned per share . .

Fox Finn

$13,000,000

540,000
735,750

14,275,750

Loew's

$12,000,000

12,000,000

Fox the-
atres

$6,000,000

675,000

699,750

7,374,750

Combined

$33,650,500
10,000,000

$43,650,500

$3,900,000
11.19

$39,750,500

$38,000,500
$19.96

DESCRIPTION OF NEW ISSUES

a o
during the
thereafter.

$600,000,000 3-Year 6%% Collateral Trust Notes, to be secured by pledge of
all common stocks of Loew's, Fox Theatres, Wesco, and Gaumont. Based on
current quotations (Nov. 14), the indicated market value of Loew's and Fox
Theatres common stocks alone is over $80,000,000.

$25,000,000 7% Conertible Preferred Stock, to be convertible as follows:
During two years, 1 share preferred for 1% shares Fox Film A;
next three years, 1 share preferred for 1*4 shares Fox Film A;
1 share preferred for 1 share Fox Film A.

Preferred stock is to be entitled on liquidation, if voluntary, to $120 a share
and, if involuntary, to $100 a share; to be redeemable at $120 a share; to be
entitled to a sinking fund of 10% of annual net earnings after all charges,,
including preferred dividends. The preferred stock will be offered first
(namely, before public offering) to the holders of Fox Film A; proposed
banking commissions, 5% on stock taken by holders of Fox Film A, and an
additional 5% on all stock unsubscribed by Fox Film A.

NOVEMBER 15, 1929.
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Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. Fox. I think, Mr. Pecora, I would like to read something from

the bottom of that statement which shows what kind of financing
was about to be done.

(Mr. Pecora handed committee exhibit 177 to Mr. Fox.)
Mr. Fox. As I said before, this was not made up by me or by

people of my firm, but was made up in the office of Dillon, Read by
this man Miller; and when he concluded, he showed that the earnings
of the consolidated companies would be $43,650,500 per year, and
that the new capital structure would be $60,000,000 3-year 614-per-
cent collateral trust notes and $25,000,000 7-percent convertible stock.

Mr. PECORA. Well, what was your reaction to this plan, Mr. Fox?
Mr. Fox. Well, it sounded like a dream to me. I couldn't quite

realize that it would be that easy—that the telephone company could
just go to Clarence Dillon and say, "Just do this"—and that it
would result in a plan like this being submitted to me. Why, this was
the end of everything. There wasn't going to be any more trouble.

Mr. PECORA. What prevented the execution of the plan ?
Mr. Fox. Why, I said—of course this was not a definite—of course

bear in mind now this was not a definite proposal. This was the
manner in which they were dreaming about it, and this was how they
were working it out. He was not quite sure. Perhaps he would
want to make some changes in it. And the conference was of such
a friendly nature that I felt at liberty to say to them: "Now look
here. Please bear in mind that although we have these troubles,
that there isn't an obligation due that is not paid in Fox Film Cor-
poration or in the Fox Theatres Corporation. Its credit is unim-
paired." And I said, " Unfortunately we have a payment due "—I
think it was out in—in, I think it was, Milwaukee—" for the acquisi-
tion of some properties." And I said, " Tomorrow we have a pay-
ment due there of $500,000. I t is the first time that we are unable
to meet our obligation. And I would like to borrow—I wx>uld lite
to have you advance $500,000, or loan the company $500,000 to take
up this obligation," "Well", he said, "what collateral have you
got? »

Well, at this time I still had six notes that were issued by the
Warner Bros, in connection with their purchase of the First National
stock. The purchase price at that time was $10,000,000; 7y2 million
dollars was paid in cash and 2y2 million dollars was paid by their
1-year notes. Four of these notes we had either sold or disposed
of, and six of these notes we still had. Each was for $250,000. I
said, " I would be glad to have you—if you like, what I would
prefer is to have you discount two of these Warner Bros, notes ";
I said, "That we have got in connection with the First National
sale." He said, "Where are they? May I see them?" I said,
" Yes." I put any hand in my pocket, took out an envelope, laid
it down on the table, and said "The notes are contained in that
envelope." He said, "What are you doing—walking around with
these notes in your pocket? How did you come to have them in your

f ocket?" I said, " I am trying to sell them so I can raise this
500,000 tomorrow." He said, "Yes; we will loan the $500,000,

but we will take the six notes as collateral." I said, " I can't let
you do that." I said, "That's the last drop of blood that is in
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the veins of this corporation." I said, " I couldn't give you the
six notes. Warner Bros, are perfectly good. Fox Co. may be in
trouble, but they are perfectly good. They just gave me 7% million
dollars in cash less than a week or 10 days ago."

Well, it would be too long to describe all the talks there, but it was
clear to me that I was not in the hands of friends at all, and that
the proposal that was being made here was not on the level; that
they did not hoj)e to do any financing, and that they were not going
to do any financing, and the result was that I went home.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, let me ask you at this point: Do you know
where Dillon, Kead & Co. got the figures that are embodied in the
exhibit last offered in evidence ?

Mr. Fox. They got them from statements supplied by our auditors.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. Fox. A day or two later Mr. John Otterson called on me. He

said, " Well, that's a fine thing for you to do. I take you down to
Dillon, Read and get you all straightened out and then you get
huffed up and you run out." " Well ", I said, " John, I don't know.
The thing didn't sound right to me. I t was all too good to be true."
I said, " When this fellow tried to take a million and a half dollars
worth of perfectly good notes that you can discount across the
counter anywhere at perhaps a slight discount and wanted the whole
six of them as collateral for $500,000, that looked fishy to me."

Mr. PECORA. Well, had you succeeded in getting a loan of $500,-
000 from other sources prior to this conversation with John Otter-
son that you are talking about?

Senator COTJZENS. Not prior to that?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; prior to that, because this conversation with

Otterson, as I understood the witness to state, was held 3 or 4 days
after his conversation with Mr. Miller, of Dillon, Read & Co., and
that, according to the witness's testimony, the discussion was to the
effect that the $500,000 obligation had to be met the following day.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; but I understood you asked him if he had
succeeded in getting it prior to his offer from Dillon-Read.

Mr. PECORA. NO ; prior to his conversation with John Otterson.
Mr. Fox. I believe we did discount two of those notes for $500,000

and paid the obligation.
Senator COXJZENS. With whom?
Mr. Fox. I think one was at the S. W. Straus Bank and one some-

where else. I do not remember exactly. I think the obligation was
paid. I am not any too certain of that. I do know that we dis-
counted two of the notes. I know one with the S. W. Straus for
$250,000 and one somewhere else for $250,000.

The CHAIRMAN. GO ahead, Mr. Fox.
Mr. Fox. I said, " No, John, we won't do our business that way."

He said, " I think the advisable thing here is—the way for the Fox
Co. to help itself out of this trouble is to sell some of its assets
before any more of its obligations mature." I said, " The Warner
Bros, within a week ago had bought this First National stock for
10 millions of dollars. The man who made that sale told me
that they had got all the money that they need for any expansion
program. That their bankers will supply them with it." I said,
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"We have a piece of property out in California called the West
Coast Theaters Corporation, a thing that I had bought from Hayden
fSfcone for 16 million dollars. Ten million dollars of it I just re-
ceived back in the sale of this First National stock. It cost this
company practically 6 million and a fraction dollars. When we
bought it it lost money. In the year 1929 it is a clear indication that
the earnings there are going to be approximately 5 ^ million dol-
lars. I am going to try to sell that for 10 times its earnings, and
liquidate all the debts everywhere. And the only misfortune that
would befall our company is that we have lost this fine organization
out in California." I had previously sent for the representative of
the gentlemen who had sold the First National stock to Warner
Bros, and told him that I wanted him to offer this to Warner Bros,
on the basis of 10 times the earnings, and represent to them that we
estimated the earnings at &y2 million dollars. That trade was made
on the following basis: That when the year was over there would be
an adjustment of the purchase price based on the earnings for that
year, the final price to be fixed at ten times the earnings. I mean
pay either so much less.

Otterson said, " Well, why don't you let me sell this thing for you?"
He said, " I wouldn't like to see you dispose of this without letting us
try to help you in the matter." He said, " I think the Fox Co. ought
to retain this piece of property. It is a fine thing for it." And he
says, " What I would like to do is let the telephone company buy it.
And it will sell a half interest of it to the Paramount Co., and it
will retain the other half interest for your account for a year. At
the end of a year when you refinance yourself you pay us back our
half and take back your half stock. Then you and the Paramount
Co. jointly will own this company."

Well, that sounded mighty good. That sounded almost as good as
the Dillon-Eead financing. I said, "All right. If you think you can
do that, go ahead and do it."

Of course, in the meantime, Greenfield was dealing with Warner
Bros. I was perfectly willing to have two strings to my bow on this
transaction. John Otterson came back either that day or the next
day and said that I was dealing terribly. " Why ", he said,%i I find
BOW that you have got someone else trying to sell this to Warner
Bros." I said, " Yes, John. This company is in difficulty. It needs
money and it needs it fast." " Well ", he said, " You haven't told me
that." I said, " Perhaps I haven't, but the fact is we wanted to
sell this property."

Greenfield then informed me that he was not able to find Warner
Bros, as readily as he had up to this time. And within a day or
two later he told me that the Warner Bros, and Paramount Co. had
agreed amongst themselves that neither one of the two would buy
this property without each other, and that they would buy half to
each, and that the price of 10 times earnings was not satisfactory.
They wanted a different basis of price.

Within a few days after that we discovered that neither one of the
two wanted to buy anything, or any part of it. And that avenue to
get money to help this company from becoming embarrassed was
closed.
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I t was following that that John Otterson and Stuart called on me
and asked that I give them a proxy or a power of attorney to vote
under my shares.

Mr. PECORA. YOU told us yesterday that as the result of that visit
and the conversations which ensued this voting trust agreement that
was produced this morning and marked in evidence was executed ?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. Well, prior to that—before I had told you that,
I had also told you that I was sent for to go to the University Club
and there attended the conference in which they asked for certain
changes and so forth. I have along with me all of the things that
they were then requesting to be done, if you would like to have a copy
of that on the record, sir. This is before the voting trust, and, of
course, these things are not contained in the ultimate voting trust.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the use of putting it in here, then?
Mr. PECORA. YOU have covered in substance the facts indicated by

the memorandum you have just shown me, have you not?
Mr. Fox. All right. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Well, then there is no occasion for putting the memo-

randum in.
Mr. Fox. All right.
Mr. PECORA. May it just appear that the memorandum just shown

me by the witness consists of two sheets of paper containing some
handwriting in pencil?

The CHAIRMAN. That is all subsequently embodied in the written
trust, which speaks for itself.

Mr. Fox. I t was somewhere at this point that Mr.—or perhaps a
week or two prior to that—that Mr. Huston appeared on the scene
and wanted to know whether or not he could not be of service and
be of help. I told him all this trouble. And I asked him to " please
return to Washington and report it to the President, if you will."
When he came back again a day or two later I inquired whether
he had done so. He said he had in a general way, but that he thought
that he could adjust this matter. He knew Mr. Albert Wiggin very
well, of the Chase Bank; in fact, he was going to lunch with him on
Christmas Day, he said, on December the 25th, and he would talk
the matter over with him. I contended that all Wiggin had to say
was " we are not interested in the Fox situation ", and every other
banker would have gone along with this matter. I felt definitely at
this time that Wiggin had sent out the word " Hands off Fox. Don't
have anything to do with him."

The following day, December 26, Huston came back. He said he
had lunch—he either had noon meal or evening meal at the Wiggin
home on Christmas Day, and that Mr. Wiggin had told him to tell
the President of the United States to please mind his own business
and not interfere in what the bankers were doing in New York;
they could take care of their own business; and he resented Mr.
Hoover's interference in this matter.

Now, gentlemen, you have all got to have 1929 in your mind when
you listen to this story. You cannot look at it with the eyes of
1933, as the result of what happened to the banking fraternity in
this Nation from then until now. You have got to bear in mind
that in 1929 these men felt their power. They were almighty. They
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had the strength to accomplish anything they wanted to do. They
were not working under the regime that this Nation is working
under now. There was no New Deal talked of then. The common
people were just common people at that time. And here was a man,
the head of a bank whose deposits and capital and surplus ran to
approximately 2 billions of dollars, and he felt himself powerful
enough to say to the President of the United States—" You tell him
I said I resent his interference in this matter."

Senator ADAMS. That is the statement you got from Mr. Huston?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. SO that it is a rather roundabout statement.
Mr. Fox. Well, sir, I have no other way of getting it. Mr. Wiggin

would not tell it to me; of course not. But Mr. Huston hadn't any
reason for telling me anything but the truth, because he came to New
York to help this situation out. The administration did not want a
receivership appointed in the Fox companies. I t was trying to help
that thing from happening. The last thing that Mr. Hoover wanted
was to have a corporation with assets ot 300 millions of dollars,
which was the combined assets of the Loew and the two Fox com-
panies, to be plunged into receivership at this particular time. And
that is why Huston came down to find out whether or not he could
not adjust the differences that existed. At first he suggested the
modification of the voting trust; to go along with the voting trust in
a modified form, and one that would guarantee that my voting shares
would not be dissolved. He hoped that he could do that. He soon
found that that was not possible. After having tried various things
to adjust this matter—he had conferences with Mr. Bloom of the tele-
phone company; with Mr. Otterson. He knew Clarence Dillon of
Dillon-Read. He knew all of these bankers down there. They were
not new to him. And everything he did indicated clearly that he was
trying to help. And, as I said before, he did it without compensa-
tion, because he was never compensated for it. He did it because I
considered him as the agent of the President of the United States
who came to New York to prevent this thing from occurring at that
time. Receivership then was a thing we were all—we all had a dread
of; the Nation had a dread of. Today it seems to be a sort of a pride.
A fellow says "What! You aren't in receivership yet? That's
awful!"

The CHAIRMAN. Was this after you had seen the President?
Mr. Fox. Sir?
The CHAIRMAN. Was this before you had seen the President or

afterward ?
Mr. Fox. No, sir. I had seen the President in June 1929, when

everything was bright and rosy.
The CHAIRMAN. What did you do then ?
Mr. Fox. I am just trying to think, to get the continuity straight,

Mr. Chairman.
Mr. PEOORA. YOU were telling us of your talk with Mr. Houston.
Mr. Fox. Houston said, " There is only one bit of help I can give

you in this matter." He said, " There is nothing that I can do here
now. I can leave Burke down here for window dressing for you,
if you want him; but these men whom I thought would comply with
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the request, knowing it came from the White House, now that I know
they will not do that, there is no need of my staying here any longer."
He said, " There is a lawyer in New York, the only one that they
are afraid of—there is only one lawyer that they are afraid of/'
That is the big bugaboo to these men now. He said, " That I did
learn from them in confidence, and I tell it to you. The only man
that can straighten this whole jam out for you—they went through
the whole list of those whom you might engage now, and there is
only one man they can't handle, and that is Samuel Untermyer."

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Pecora was not heard of at that time?
Mr. Fox. No, sir. He said, " Bear this in mind: The moment"—

well, it is hard to tell. Mr. Untermyer got his reputation just exactly
as you are going to yours, Mr. Pecora. He got his in the Pujo investi-
gation. [Applause from the audience.]

He also had the pleasure of examining a member of the House of
Morgan.

Some time during the month of December I gave a luncheon in
my home, and thought that general counsel ought to get together
and discuss this matter a little bit and know we had our lines all
straightened out. There were present at this luncheon Mr. Eeass
of the firm of Hirsh, Newman, Reass & Becker; Colonel Hartfield
of the firm of White & Chase, and Mr. Clarence Shearn. We dis-
cussed the general things as to how to go along, Hartfield talking
for the voting trust agreement, that it ought to be adopted, that
that was the proper thing to do; I talking against the voting trust
agreement; that I found no way of protecting myself under it;
Shearn listening very attentively. When I concluded talking it
appeared as though I had convinced Shearn that that would be a
wrong step for me to take. Then I left the table and went into the
other room to lie down for a half hour or so, figuring that these
boys could talk the matter over by themselves. When I got back
I found Hartfield just concluding his talk, and Shearn agreeing
with Hartfield that the voting trust agreement would be the proper
thing. I then took the task of changing Shearn around again, and
continued again to tell him why that would be the wrong thing for
me to do.

It looked like I had won him over; and then Hartfield began
again, and so this kept on for perhaps from 1 o'clock until 5 o'clock
in the evening, and then I reached the conclusion definitely and
positively—there was no doubt in my mind any more—that Mr.
Hartfield was not representing our companies nor me, and I charged
him with it. You will bear in mind, as I said before, that when he
was engaged he was told that he would get a million dollars if he
kept these companies out of receivership. I perhaps lost my temper
then. I am sorry I did it then. I perhaps would not have done it
if I were as calm as I am now. I called this man all the vile, filthy,
dirty names that it was human for one person to call another. I
got myself in such a temper that I said I was going into a room and
get a pistol and kill him. I said, "Why don't you resign? Why
don't you step out of this case?" Then, of course, in the presence
of Shearn, he said he would talk to his partners about resigning
from the case.
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The net result of that was that 2 or 3 days later Shearn resigned
from the case; he dropped out. After the performance I gave in
his presence to Mr. Hartfield, I presume he was not going to take
any chances at representing a client that would do what I had done
to Hartfield. Or he resigned for some other good and sufficient
reason best known to himself.

I t was then came the story from Houston that there was only
one lawyer that would represent these companies as against "Wall
Street; that he had done it before, and he knew he would do it
again, and this crowd were all afraid of him; except that the
moment that I took Mr. Untermyer into it, he would no longer
be able to come to New York to be of any assistance in the matter
at all; he would have to drop out of the picture.

I t was then that we engaged Mr. Untermyer, sometime in the
early part of January, offering him exactly the same proposal
that was made to Colonel Hartfield, that if he could save these
companies from going into receivership they would pay him a fee
of $1,000,000.

My courage had not failed me up to this time; I had plenty of
courage left. But I could not quite understand why it is, how it
is possible, that if you really have good collateral—why is it neces-
sary to pay this graft to bankers for selling bonds with which they
really have not anything to do? Why can't you sell them direct
to the public and to your customers ? True, it had not been done up
to this time; it has not been the practice. But I decided that I was
going to establish a new precedent. That was perhaps the only
thing, as I see it now, looking back—it was that thought and only
that thought that made it possible for me to be here today, to
survive at all and not to be obliged to have these companies in
the hands of receivers, which enabled me to finally sell out.

I had created a company called the "Fox Securities Corpora-
tion "

Mr. PECORA. When?
Mr. Fox. On January 15, 1930—and had hoped to make a new

issue of $35,000,000, 7 percent 3-year gold notes, without a banking
group having anything to do with it [handing a document to Mr.
Pecora].

The CHAIRMAN. IS that the prospectus?
Mr. PECORA. Did you pursue that plan?
Mr. Fox. Knowing we wanted to do that, we thought we ought

to get a great authority on the subject of financing, and we engaged
Professor Madden, who was dean of the New York University, to
go over, with our accountants, all of our assets and find out just
what was the finest collateral security we had to give to a prospec-
tive purchaser of these 35 million dollars' worth of

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean Professor Madden, dean of the school of
finance of New York University?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. Was that the beginning of the use of professors

in finance?
Mr. Fox. I really do not know, sir. I would like, this afternoon,

if you will permit me, to send to my hotel and get and read Professor
Madden's letter that he wrote after he attended a meeting of the
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bankers and the telephone company. As a result of that I had
engaged him to make this list up. Of course it occurred exactly as it
was predicted. All this time traveling Wall Street from one corner
to the other trying to find some banker that would loan us a dollar
or would help us to sell securities. None was available, just as soon as
that circular went out, just as soon as they heard that there was a
response to it, just as soon as they felt we could sell these securities
and that a new era was coming and you no longer would need bankers
to sell bonds.

Mr. PECORA. The circular you have referred to is the one which
you have just handed me?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. There appeared on the scene Mr. Elisha.
Walker of the Bancamerica-Blair Co., who was thoroughly familiar
with the circular

Mr. PECORA. Just a moment. Was this circular issued to the
public ?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(The circular referred to was received in evidence, marked " Com-

mittee's Exhibit No. 178, Nov. 24, 1933 ", and will be found printed
on page 3784.)

The CHAIRMAN. Then what happened?
Mr. Fox. The thing that happened, Mr. Chairman, was that evi-

dently the boys got together and said, " This is going to be all
wrong. We have been fussing around with this fellow since Novem-
ber, and this is the middle of January. He is going to establish a
new precedent here. Perhaps he will be able to sell these and raise
$35,000,000 and do without us. That must not happen at all."

Mr* PECORA. I notice, Mr. Fox, from casually glancing over this
circular which has been received in evidence as " Exhibit 178 ", that
the plan was to offer these 3-year bonds or notes to owners of moving-
picture theaters, customers of the company?

Mr. Fox. Well, of course, they were to be included in it. They
were to be offered to every one. We were not quite that particular
as to who was going to buy them. We would sell them to anybody
that wanted to buy them. We hoped to sell the greatest portion
of them to the customers. What we were trying to do was to follow
the Henry Ford plan, if you will recall. He got into trouble with
the banking group, and he appealed to his agents who were handling
his product to raise money, and he raised money through them. We
felt we could reach the theater people who were handling our prod-
uct, and sell these bonds to them.

Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. Fox. And it seemed fairly reasonable to suppose we could

have disposed of that 35 million dollars' worth of bonds; but long
before the thing got under way Mr. Elisha Walker came. He had
talked before and he had been in conference with me a month be-
fore that. He sort of felt it was perhaps all right, and he thought
his firm could do this financing and that I could abandon this; that
there was no use going along with this.

Mr. PECORA. What firm or company was Mr. Elisha Walker con-
nected with then ?
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Mr. Fox. The Bancamerica-Blair Corporation. Mr. Untermyer
was then our attorney. He knew about this; and when I told him
that Elisha Walker had called and wanted to do some financing, he
suggested that he would go tq see his friends, Lehman Bros.; that
perhaps they would like to join. He talked to them and they said
they would.

I, of course, felt that these two groups were friendly to me, but
I felt that I ought to have an enemy in the camp. There was no
way of letting our enemies find out indirectly what was going on,
and they really ought to be informed; and I said, "Gentlemen, I
think you should invite Clarence Dillon into this group." So
Clarence Dillon received the invitation, and the group was called
" Bancamerica-Blair-Lehman Bros.-Dillon & Read group."

Of course I felt at all times—there never was any doubt in my
mind—that when the last ring of the bell came Dillon-Read would
not be in the picture. Some way he would get out. And I was
justified in thinking that way, for shortly thereafter there became
an obligation due in England of $6,000,000, and I called together
the Bancamerica Blair-Lehman group and said, " Gentlemen, here
is $6,000,000 we have got to pay, because the collateral this man
holds is shares that we purchased there for which we paid $20,-
000,000, and the man in England is now trying to foreclose that
note, although he had promised to extend it for 6 months or a year.
But now he wants his money. He is trying to recapture his com-
pany. We have got to raise $6,000,000."

I must say this for these gentlemen; they were kind enough to do
it. They gave me $6,000,000 to send to Europe on a 45-day loan,
taking the stock in Europe as collateral, taking this $20,000,000
worth of stock as collateral, and they loaned me the money for 45
days. They made a reasonable charge for it. They charged me
$600,000, 10 percent for 45 days, jjlus 6 percent per annum, or prac-
tically 87 percent. You would think that Clarence Dillon would go
along with that at that price. But no. He said to the group, " Gen-
tlemen, I am sorry, but I will not go along with that. You fellows
can do it. I want nothing to do with it. Not even at 87 percent
would he loan this company any money, with plenty of collateral.

So that my judgment was right. The firm of Dillon-Read were
serving someone all the time in this matter. The interest was $600,-
000 for the loan of $6,000,000. The loan was for 45 days. The
collateral they received was valued at $20,000,000, and the percentage,
as it figures out, was 87 percent.

Mr. PECORA. At the rate of 87 percent?
Mr. Fox. Yes; of course; at the rate of 87 percent per annum.
Mr. PECORA. For the 45-day period of the loan?
Mr. Fox. For the 45-day period of the loan. If the loan ran for

1 year they would have gotten 87 percent .more than they loaned.
Mr. PECORA. Those figures are hardly correct, Mr. Fox. You do

not mean that they would have gotten 87 percent more than the loan?
Mr. Fox. Oh, yes.
Senator ADAMS. That 10 percent did not run continuously. There

was a 10 percent premium.
Mr. BECKER. Mr. Fox said, if the loan had run for a year.
Senator ADAMS. But that was not the fact, as I got it from your

statement. You said the interest rate was 6 percent, and there was a

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 3749

10 percent commission. You would not have had to pay a 10 percent
commission over again.

Mr. Fox. Certainly I would, every 45 days. Whatever it was
worth for the first 45 days, it was worth for every 45 days succeeding.

Senator ADAMS. That would not follow.
Mr. Fox. Oh, yes. Any bonus you pay to a banker for 45 days,

if you do not repay the loan, but renew it for another 45 days, you
will pay at least that much again.

Senator ADAMS. I do not know very much about New York bank-
ers, but that is not surprising.

Mr. Fox. I am not complaining about it. I t was cheap at the
price. I t was necessary that we have that money at that time.
It saved the company the difference between the cost of those prop-
erties and the amount that this mian was about to foreclose for.
But my point is not complaining about charging the price they
did; the thing I am pointing out is that even at tliis price Clarence
Dillon would not go along.

I will say this for Dillon: He always tried; he never gave up. He
always had hopes that he could accomplish that which his boss told
him to do. The result was that one day I found we were being in-
vited to Mr. Dillon's home, Mr. TJntermyer and I. Dillon had got a
new idea. There were present in the room the Lehman Brothers
contingent, the Bancamerica-Blair group, and Mr. Dillon, of course,
in his home, and their various partners.

When this new group undertook to do this business of course it
was on the basis that voting trustees would be created and that a
member of each of the three firms would be a voting trustee of my
shares, which I consented to rather than to have a receivership.
Remember, under the first voting trusteeship I was to be 1 of the
voting trustees: Otterson and Stuart were to be the other 2.
When it was felt that we could finance ourselves, perhaps, and a new
precedent was going to be established of raising money without bank-
ers, a new group came forward to do the financing, on the condi-
tion that 3 voting trustees be created, that Clarence Dillon appoint
1, Lehman Brothers appoint another, and that Elisha Walker of
Bancamerica-Blair appoint the third.

You would imagine that that would be all anybody ought to want,
if there was nothing else to this deal except to do the financing; but
there must have been something else, because then there came this
invitation to come to Clarence Dillon's home one night, and Mr.
Dillon was proposing that it would insure the success of this plan if
the voting trustees were increased to 5 instead of 3, and that the
fourth voting trustee be Mr. Harry Stuart of Halsey, Stuart &
Co., and that the fifth voting trustee be Mr. John Otterson of the
New York Telephone Co.

So I was right back where I had started from. Of course that I
did not do. Of course not. This meeting broke up at 1 or 2 o'clock
in the morning, Dillon realizing that it could not be accomplished
that way and they were to hold these three voting trustee shares and
there was to be no more.

Following that, this group, to find out whether everything was
correct, sent to the Fox Film Corporation and Fox Theaters Corpo-
ration a staff of 58 accountants and 22 lawyers who worked there for
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30 days, who turned the place upside down from the first resolution
ever passed until the last one passed, and every business transaction
we had ever had, so as to find out whether or not the thing was as I
xepresented it to be.

Please bear in mind that on December 9 our first bank notes be-
came due, and following that almost every week another one would
become due

Mr. PECOEA. December 9, 1929?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. Was it beginning at that time that they com-

menced to charge your balance against those loans ?
Mr. Fox. Well, Senator Couzens, please let me secure that infor-

mation for you. I want you to have it the correct way, and I would
<only be giving it to you out of memory again.

Senator COUZENS. That is perfectly all right.
Mr. Fox. Than you. During this time, please bear in mind that the

newspapers were carrying all kinds of stories, as you can well
imagine, and the boys were playing with the stock as though it
was a rubber ball—up and down, down and up—and getting out of
it all they could get in the interim. One day the company was safe;
the next day it was lost; and the stock would go down, and then it
would keep bouncing up along that line, so that interim profits were
being made in the meantime. But, strangely enough, not a single law
suit from any one; not a single law suit from a stockholder any-
where during all this while; not a single law suit of any kind until
Clarence Dillon definitely knew that night at his home that there
would not be five voting trustees in this matter and that Stuart and
Otterson never would be the voting trustees of my shares. When
that was definitely established, then comes the first blackmailing suit
by a lawyer in Boston by the name of Berenson. That is the same
attorney that started similar action some years ago in connection with
the New York, New Haven & Hartford Railroad, and was paid a
million or two for the dropping of his suit. I could understand his
being in that case; he was a Boston man, and the New York, New
Haven & Hartford Eailroad ran to Boston; but I could not quite
figure out how he fitted in down in New York with the Fox Film Co.
This suit was started just at a time when our bankers had decided
to formulate a new plan of refinancing.

Mr. PECORA. Will you tell us what that action was brought for?
Mr. Fox. Waste and mismanagement et cetera and so forth.
Mr. PECORA. On behalf of stockholders?
Mr. Fox. On behalf of stockholders.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares did the stockholders who were

plaintiffs in that action claim to own?
Mr. Fox. About six hundred and some odd shares.
Mr. PECORA. Out of a total outstanding of what?
Mr. Fox. Out of nine hundred and twenty-odd thousand shares.

Well, the curious part about it is that when the wind all blew away
the atmosphere cleared, out of the funds of the Fox Film Corpora-
tion and the funds of the Fox Theaters Corporation there were
issued checks in payment to Mr. Berenson of $500,000.

Mr. PECORA. And then was the action discontinued?
Mr. Fox. Then the action was discontinued, sir; $500,000 paid out

of funds of the Fox Film Corporation that had just been reestab-
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lished with practically $103;000,000 of new capital, no more in dan-
ger, all of its debts paid except the debt of some one to Mr. Beren-
son. Of course if Mr. Berenson had been the only man that got
any money out of this, there would not be anything to complain
about at all. For example, from the day that this business was
created, which goes back to 1905, right until 1930, the day I sold
out, I never did this job alone. From all hours of the morning
until all hours at night it was done in the company of my wife, who
devoted herself to this business just as though she was running it,
who gave her time and application and every bit of energy that
she possessed, who in later years took upon herself to see that all
these new, beautiful, magnificent buildings we were building would
be decorated in good style and without too much expenditure of
money. But it was necessary to begin another suit.

So Mr. Isador Kresel was engaged to begin it. Mr. Isador Kresel
is attorney and director of the Bank of the United States, to whom
the company owes a million six hundred thousand dollars. I t is an
even chance that if a receiver is going to be appointed his bank
would not get 50 cents on the dollar. But that made no difference
to him. He knew that there was not going to be any receiver ap-
pointed. He knew the master that he was serving. He knew from
where he was going to be paid. And of course he brought an action
for receivership, and his grounds were that Mrs. Fox was a grafter.

Mr. PECORA. In whose behalf was that?
Mr. Fox. In behalf of a stockholder. Of course, Mr. Kresel when

he was paid by check out of the funds, when the thing was all cleared
up, the funds of the Fox Film Corporation, his was a more moderate
fee. His was only $50,000.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall how many shares of stock the plaintiff
or plaintiffs in that suit owned or claimed to own?

Mr. Fox. Well, this was a more legitimate suit than the other,
because this was representing a stockholder that was really in this
company from the inception of the company. He was representing
a lady who owned shares of stock that her husband got from me as
a bonus when he first came into the company prior to the time that
there was a Fox Film Corporation.

He had invested $200,000 originally. He had drawn out in divi-
dends a million or more. He had drawn out stock that had a
market value of some 8 or 9 million. He had practically made about
$10,000,000 on a $200,000 investment, the investment only staying
with the firm about 18 months. He had bought preferred stock,
and at the end of 18 months the preferred stock was retired. There
was the most friendly family our corporation had, and it should
have been friendly, irom the sums of money they made. How
they found Mrs. Kuser, I later discovered, to enter into a thing
of this kind, her adviser was Mr. Heppenheimer, the president of
the Trust Co. of New Jersey, one of the 11 banks that I have been
complaining of.

Senator GORE. Who were the defendants of record now in these
two suits?

Mr. Fox. Fox Film Corporation and its officers and directors.
Senator GORE. In both cases?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
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Senator GORE. And the attorneys that brought the suit against
that concern were paid out of the moneys of the concern ?

Mr. Fox. Senator, before you came in—I don't know whether you
were here when I said that the first ones that instituted a suit
received a sum of $500,000

Senator GORE. I heard that.
Mr. Fox. The odd part is that he began an action and made the

defendant only the Fox Film Corporation and its officers and direc-
tors, but when he was paid, mysteriously enough, there was charged
on the books $250,000 to the Fox Film Corporation and $250,000 to
the Fox Theaters Corporation, the latter of which was not even a
defendant in the action.

Senator GORE. And the lawyer that represented the plaintiff who
brought the suit against the Fox Film was paid out of the funds
of the Fox Film?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. After the refinancing had taken place ?
Mr. Fox. Oh, yes; oh, yes. After the company no longer was in

trouble and there was not any ground for any more receivership and
the stockholders who owned the 600 shares could be happily in-
formed, " Now you needn't worry, Mr. Stockholder. Your company
is in funds now. I t has no more debts. I t has the honorable Chase
Bank behind it now. I t will take care of it."

But that was not satisfactory to that 600-share stockholder.
Senator GORE. Was there any employment of this Boston attorney

by the film company after that ?
Mr. Fox. Oh, God, no. Oh, after I sold out, you mean ? I don't

know, sir, what they did.
Senator GORE. What I am trying to get at is, what reason at the

time, what excuse was given for paying this attorney for the
plaintiff out of the funds of the defendant?

Mr. Fox. Mr. Clarke, who was the president of the Fox Film
Corporation is in this room. Perhaps he could answer why it was
paid out of those funds.

Mr. PECORA. That payment was made after you had sold out?
Mr. Fox. Oh, yes, sir. I t was not only that sum, gentlemen; it

was an amount that runs into a couple of millions of dollars.
Mr. PECORA. YOU had nothing to do with the making of those

payments?
Mr. Fox. Oh, I had nothing to do with that at all. Under my con-

tract they were only to pay those lawyers who were doing the work
for the purpose of preventing these companies from going into re-
ceivership.

Mr. PECORA. That is, those who represented various parties in-
terested in the refinancing ?

Mr. Fox. That is right.
Seiiator GORE. NOW just one question: I do not like to deal in

theories, but what is your theory as to why these lawyers were paid
out of the funds of the Fox Film Co. when they had been repre-
senting an adverse interest to that concern?

Mr. Fox. Why, Senator, early yesterday morning before you
came in, I do not believe you were here then when I said

Senator GORE. I would not want you to go over the same.
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Mr, Fox. No; I am not going to go over the same, but I charged
then that this was a conspiracy.

Senator GORE. Yes; I understand that, and I must admit there
are a good many circumstances pointing to that.

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Senator GORE. I want to get the proof as definite as I can.
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. Well, now, my theory is that these lawyers

were engaged by a group of men whose purpose it was to capture
these companies, and their purpose to begin those actions was for
the purpose of capturing these companies.

Mr. PECORA. That is, to embarrass you in your efforts, then in the
making, for#the refinancing of the companies?

Mr. Fox. *Yes, sir.
Senator GORE. A sort of a " wrecking crew " ?
Mr. Fox. That is right. There is no doubt about that in my

mind. If there was any doubt in my mind, Senator, I would not be
here.

The CHAIRMAN. Are they asking for a receiver in each of these
suits ?

Mr. Fox. Would you like to know, Mr. Chairman, the number that
were filed? Twenty-five of them.

Mr. PECORA. NO; the chairman asked you, did the plaintiffs in
these two actions ask for receiverships?

Mr. Fox. Oh, yes, they did, and altogether there were 25 of this
kind of suits.

Senator GORE. HOW many different cases did the attorney suc-
ceed in collecting from the adverse party in the suit to the one he
was representing ? How many of them were paid by the Fox Film
and the Fox Theatres?

Mr. Fox. There were about 5 or 6 of them. I could get the
exact amount. Unfortunately, I haven't that memorandum with
me. I do know definitely that Mr. Berenson, who began the first
action, received $500,000, and that Isador Kresel, whom they used in
the second action, had received $50,000. Now, how many more
of those were paid, I think I can get them. I think I can get the
exact number. I know the total sum of money runs into a huge
sum of money.

The CHAIRMAN. NOW can we go on with the refinancing? .
Mr. Fox. Gentlemen, I am not foolish enough not to realize that

to establish a conspiracy is a very, very, very difficult thing, and
perhaps I will not be able to do it here, but I am sure of one thing,
and that is that every finger will point toward that direction and
that some one will have to reach a conclusion as to whether or not
there has been a conspiracy.

Senator GORE. Mr. Chairman, I would like this man Berenson to
be required to state what services he rendered in return for his
compensation.

The CHAIRMAN. He brought suit and applied for a receivership
of these corporations.

Mr. Fox. He did not represent the corporations suing us.
The CHAIRMAN. I know, but the film concern paid a million dollars

and the company had some money.
175541—34—PT 8 8
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Senator ADAMS. I suggest that you might ask Mr. Clarke what he
had to do with hiring Mr. Berenson and what the services were, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke was president at that time of the film
company.

Mr. Fox. I don't think Mr. Clarke knows what services Mr.
Berenson had done then, unless Mr. Clarke had hired Mr. Berenson
at the time.

Mr. PECORA. I should think he could tell why anyone was paid
out of those funds.

Senator GORE. YOU can ask him before he leaves.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Clarke is right there. Why not ask him while

it is under way?
Senator GORE. Just as it suits the chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you know, Mr. Clarke ?
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, will you take the stand here?

TESTIMONY OF HABXEY L. CLABEE—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, have you heard the testimony given in
the last few minutes by Mr. Fox with respect to the bringing of
an action by an attorney named Berenson, of Boston, Mass., against
the Fox Film Co. sometime in the early part of 1930, in which action
he asked, among other things, for the employment of a receiver of
the defendant corporation?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did Mr. Berenson receive or did his clients receive in

that action, or at the time of termination of it or discontinuance of
it, payment of the sum of $500,000 out of the funds of either the
Fox Film Co. or the Fox Theatres Co. or both companies?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you explain why such payment was made?
Mr. CLARKE. I personally never saw Mr. Berenson. I don't know

the man.
Mr. PECORA. Talk a little louder.
Mr. CLARKE. I say I personally do not know Mr. Berenson; never

saw him. The matter was handled by Hughes, Schurman & Dwight.
Mr. PECORA. Were they then the attorneys for the Fox Film Co. ?
Mr. CLARKE. They were.
Mr. PECORA. And also for the Fox Theatres ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. And after many lengthy conferences with

Mr. Berenson and his people they thought the suit was serious
enough against the Fox Film that they did not want it to go on and
thought that Mr. Berenson had grounds on which he could collect a
large sum of money for his clients, and they finally made settlement
of $500,000 with him.

Mr. PECORA. And that was paid out of the funds of the defendant
company?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Has the Fox Film Co. or the Fox Theatres Co. in

its possession, to your knowledge, any of the documents relating to
the bringing of that suit, the suit itself, and payment of this sum of
$500,000?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir; I think very voluminous ones.
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Mr. PECORA. Are they in Washington?
Mr. CLARKE. Not to my knowledge.
Mr. PECORA. Can they be produced here on Monday?
Mr. CLARKE. I would assume that Fox Film could produce them;

yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are still the president of Fox Film, are you not?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you an officer of the company?
Mr. CLARKE. I am a director.
Mr. PECORA. Who is the president at the present time?
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Sidney Kent.
Mr. PECORA. AS a director will you be able to produce those docu-

jaents here on Monday?
Mr. CLARKE. I have no control over the records, but I will be

very glad to do all I can. The directors no doubt can get them.
Mr. PECORA. All right; we will subpena them. If you will tell

me you cannot get them, I will have a subpena served calling for
their production.

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO I am simply asking you now in order to be guided

as to the course I shall pursue.
Mr. CLARKE (after conferring with Mr. Rogers). I t is suggested

by my counsel that there is no reason why I should assume a respon-
sibility that I may not be able to carry out, and that a subpena be
issued for the records.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. CLARKE. Although I am very glad to volunteer my services

to get them.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Clarke, can you give this committee any

reason why any payment of any part of that $500,000 should have
been made to Mr. Berenson out of the funds of the Fox Theatres,
Inc.? I understand that corporation was not a defendant or other
party to that action, and I also understand that $250,000 of this
$500,000 which was paid to Berenson in the action that he brought
against the Fox Film Corporation came from the Fox Theatres, Inc.

Mr. CLARKE. I do not know that to be true at the moment. I t
might be so, that half of it came from the Fox Theaters and half
from the Fox Film, but I do not know that at the moment.

Senator GORE. If it were true, was there any reason for it?
Mr. CLARKE. The reason the suit was settled was because the at-

torney who had these many conferences with Mr. Berenson believed
that it would damage the company a great deal more than $500,000
not to pay it—or the companies.

Senator GORE. The stockholders represented by Mr. Berenson only
held 600 shares of stock—isn't that so?

Mr. CLARKE. Senator, I do not recall the number of shares.
Senator GORE. That is the statement.
Mr. CLARKE. That is the statement that has been made; yes.
Senator GORE. What was the stock worth at that time?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not recall what the stock was worth on the

market at that time.
Senator GORE. DO you know when the settlement was made?
Mr. CLARKE. Some 2 or 3 months after the acquisition of the Fox

Film and the Fox Theaters.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



3 7 5 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Senator GORE. I t was not worth as much as $100 a share, was it?
Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I think not.
Senator GORE. If it had been worth $100 a share it>would have been

worth only $60,000?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct as to the value of the stock. I do not

believe it was settled on that basis.
Senator GORE. The stock was not worth anything hardly at that

time, was it ?
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Clarke, I now understand that $500,000

in question was paid to the plaintiff or the plaintiff's attorney in
that action in the following proportion: $300,000 by Fox Film, Inc.,
and $200,000 by Fox Theatres, Inc.

Mr. CLARKE. That may be correct. I told you I did not remem-
ber the amounts.

Senator GORE. That would have been nearly 10 times the value
of the stock if the stock had been worth $100 a share?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes. If it was worth $100 a share it would have been
worth $60,000.

Senator GORE. The stockholders would not have been seriously
damaged on any ground. If they lost the whole stock they would
not have lost that much.

Mr. CLARKE. Senator, the money was paid on the advice of coun-
sel, as I stated, and I think the record will disclose the entire action
when we get it.

Senator GORE. Disclose what?
Mr. CLARKE. The entire action that was brought and why the

money was paid.
Senator GORE. YOU think the record will show that ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Senator GORE. AS to why a defendant should pay the attorney for

the plaintiff a sum like that? I t would be interesting as a question
of ethics to know why.

I think this ought to go in the record: Do you mean that the
$500,000 was not a mere fee for the attorney but to cover damages
for the benefit of the plaintiffs in the case ?

Mr. CLARKE. I assumed that it included the attorney's fees. What
they were I do not know.

Senator GORE. Mr. Clarke, do you recall when this settlement
was made with Berenson ?

Mr. CLARKE. AS I stated, I believe it was within 60 or 90 days
after the acquisition of the Fox Film.

Mr. PECORA. That took place on April 7, 1930, didn't it?
Mr. CLARKE. On April 7; that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. According to a statement of the closing market quo-

tations, the market quotation of Fox Film A stock, which has here-
tofore been referred to in the testimony, for the month of April
1930 ranged from a low of 33% on April 2, 1930, to a high of 56 on
April 25, 1930. Do you recall that there is other proof that during
that month of April 1930, commencing with a few days after April
7, a trading account or pool managed by Pynchon & Co. dealt in the
stock in the open market.

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU recall that?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. I am merely giving that information for the benefit
of Senator Gore.

Senator GORE. YOU do not have the exact date, though, when the
settlement was made?

Mr. PEOORA. Only as given by the witness here, a few days after
the General Theatres Equipment. Inc., acquired control of Fox Film
and Fox Theatres. Now that transaction was consummated on April
7, 1930.

The CHAIRMAN. AS I understand Mr. Clarke, this $500,000 was
paid in settlement of the suit and on the advice and by the direction
of counsel?

Mr. CLARKE. On the advice of counsel, Hughes, Schurman &
Dwight.

Mr. PECORA. By the way, Mr. Clarke, in connection with the set-
tlement of that action brought by Berenson when this $500,000 was
paid to the plaintiff or plaintiffs in that action they did not part
with the stock that they claimed to own at the beginning of the
action, did they?

(Mr. Rogers at this point whispered to Mr. Clarke.)
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Chairman, I think this ought to be something

other than a ventriloquist performance. I think counsel may have
recourse to the witness for the purpose of giving advice, but he is
continually putting answers into the mouth of witnesses. ' The com-
mittee has been extremely liberal, but this goes on all the time. Now
if that is what you want, all right, but it looks like a ventriloquist
performance.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; I would like to have the witness testify instead
of his lawyer.

Mr. ROGERS. I am very sorry, but that was not intended.
Mr. CLARKE. I do not recall, Mr. Pecora, whether it was trans-

ferred or not. I assume it was.
Mr. PECORA. Did you hear the testimony that Mr. Fox also gave

this morning, and in fact within a few minutes before you took the
stand, with regard to the bringing of an action by a lawyer named
Isador Kresel in behalf of a plaintiff named Kuser, which action
was also settled upon the payment of $50,000? You heard that testi-
mony of Mr. Fox ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, I did.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about that action and the

settlement thereof?
Mr. CLARKE. I know that there was such a suit, and I know it was

settled by the same counsel for $50,000.
Mr. PECORA. NOW let me read to you what purports to be a copy

of a memorandum addressed to Mr. Wiggin under date of May 1,
1930, which memorandum is signed " M. W. D." which undoubtedly
refers to Mr. Murray W. Dodge, who has been a witness here.
[Reading.]

MAY 1, 1930.
To MB. WIGGIN: I have checked on this Kuser matter. For your informa-

tion the Kuser family and their lawyer, Iselie, were in to see Mr. Clarke yes-
terday. The family has been promised a directorship. The younger Kuser,
Dryden, represents himself and his mother, and they have more B stock than
John L. The family will have to fight this out as to who will be represented,
but Clarke is inclined to give the directorship to young Dryden as being easier
to handle. I have checked this with Reeve Schley, who says that he would
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prefer to have Dryden on the board from the bank*s standpoint. Am there-
fore suggesting this form of telegram to John L. Kuser, who I understand is
sick in bed. I got Harley Clarke on the phone and at his suggestion have dis-
cussed it with Koegel, his lawyer, who approves this form of telegram if you do.

M. W. D.

The Kuser referred to in this memorandum is undoubtedly the
Kuser who was the plaintiff in that action brought by Kresel ?

Mr. CLARKE. I think not. There was a lot of Kusers in the family.
There were two branches of the Kusers, and after we had acquired—
the General Theaters I mean had acquired—the Fox Film the fam-
ily represented by Mr. John Kuser wished to have a directorship on
the company, its board; also that portion of the family represented
by Mr. Dryden Kuser wished to have a representative. I chose to
say to them, " I wish you would decide this among yourselves, and
whichever wants to come on the board we will make a place for him."

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Clarke, has the reading of this memoran-
dum refreshed your recollection concerning any conversation you
had prior to May 1, 1930, which was the date ox this memorandum,
with Mr. Murray Dodge on the subject of the Kuser family being
given representation on the board ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir; I discussed it with Mr. Dodge.
Mr. PECORA. Did you indicate to Mr. Dodge that you preferred

if the Kuser family was to be represented on the board to have it
represented by Dryden Kuser because he was " easier to handle " ?

Mr. CLARKE. I don't recall it; I may have.
Mr. PECORA. YOU don't doubt that——
Mr. CLARKE (interposing). I had met both the Kusers, both John

Kuser and Dryden Kuser.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were the president of the company at that time ?
Mr. CLARKE. I was; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Were you seeking to have its directors persons whom

you could handle easily or persons who would direct on the basis of
their independent judgment and opinion?

Mr. CLARKE. Naturally I was seeking to have people who would
have independent judgments in reference to company matters.

Mr. PECORA. IS that why you preferred Dryden, because he was
easier to handle?

Mr. CLARKE. I tell you I don't recall saying that he was easier to
handle, but I may have done so. I met both those gentlemen and
naturally preferred one to the other.

Mr. PECORA. SO that if you preferred Dryden Kuser because he
was easier to handle as a director, were you really at that time seek*
ing directors who would direct on the basis of their independent
judgment, or were you seeking directors who would be amenable to
handling by you ?

Mr. CLARKE. We did not seek either of the Kusers. They sought
us. And they wanted to have a representative on the board.

Mr. PECORA. We know that, but you expressed your opinion in
favor of giving representation on the board to Dryden Kuser because
he was " easier to handle." Now that would not indicate at that
time you were seeking to have directors elected to the board of the
company who would act as directors on the basis of their independ-
ent judgment?
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Mr. CLARKE. AS a matter of fact, I think Mr. John Kuser became
a director, not Mr. Dryden Kuser, at that time.

Mr. PECORA. I am not talking about that; I am talking about
what you had a preference for, a director with independent judg-
ment or a director who was easy to handle. Which was it?

Mr. CLARKE. I say I had preference for directors who had inde-
pendent judgment to serve the company. But I may have had pref-
erence for one of these other men. I don't doubt that.

Mr. PECORA. According to Mr. Dodge's memorandum to Mr. Wig-
gin addressed to him the day following his, Dodge's, conversation
with you, at which there was discussed a matter of choosing a mem-
ber of the Kuser family as a director of the company, you expressed
to Mr. Dodge a preference to have Dryden Kuser by you chosen as
a director because you thought he was easier to handle.

Mr. CLARKE. I said to you that I do not recall saying that, but I
may have said it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you question at all that Mr. Dodge was making a
correct, accurate, representation of the fact to Mr. Wiggin of his
conversation with you?

Mr. CLARKE. I am not questioning that at all. I simply am telling
you that I do not recall having made the remark, but I may have done
it. Undoubtedly did. Dodge says so.

Mr. PECORA. Who was finally selected from the Kuser family?
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. John Kuser.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, are you sure of that?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; he became a director.
Mr. PECORA. I have before me a printed copy of the annual re-

port of the Fox Film Corporation for the year 1930, the year ending
December 27, 1930, and the following names are given as the direc-
tors for that year:

Harley L. Clarke, Matthew C. Brush, Charles W. Higley, O. E. Koegal, Win-
field Sheehan, William Fox, W. C. Michel, John L. Kuser, Dryden Kuser, W. F.
Ingold, Murray W. Dodge, S. It. Burns.

Mr. CLARKE. I think I can clear that up for you. I said that Mr.
John Kuser became a director for a time to the best of my recollec-
tion, and Mr. John Kuser wanted to sell his stock later, and the
company bought the stock.

Mr. PECORA. But Dryden found his way on the board of directors ?
Mr. CLARKE. He did; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS well as John L. Kuser ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were they both easy to handle ?
Mr. CLARKE. I found them both very nice gentlemen.
Mr. PECORA. That is the conclusion, then, that they were easy to

handle ?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Does it lead to that inference?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir; it is not intended as such.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I asked you if you found them easy to handle.

Then why don't you answer my question?
Mr. CLARKE. There is no occasion for handling them for anything.

So I could not answer your question.
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Mr. PECORA. They never quarreled with you; is that right?
Mr. CLARKE. I think they may have differed in some things, but

we never had any auarrels.
Mr. PECORA. This Matthew C. Brush who appears to have been

a director of the Fox Film Corporation in 1930 is the same man
whose name has figured in the testimony before this committee at
various times as being a very prominent stock-market operator, is
he not ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I believe he is a stock-market operator.
Mr. PECORA. Who caused his selection as a director ?
Mr. CLARKE. I cannot tell you who suggested him, but I imagine

he may have been suggested by the Chase Bank.
Mr. PECORA. Did you as president of the corporation think it was

a good thing for the company to have on its board of directors a
well-known stock-market operator instead of one who was familiar
with the moving-picture business?

Mr. CLARKE. I never made any complaint about Mi\ Brush serving
as a director.

Mr. PECORA. What was the business of the Fox Film Corporation,
moving picture business or stock market operations ?

Mr. CLARKE. Moving picture business.
Mr. PECORA. Outside of Winfield Sheehan and William Fox, was

there any member of the board who had had any actual or practical
experience in the moving picture business ?

Mr. CLARKE. I think not.
Mr. PECORA. YOU think not? Why were these other members

chosen, if they had no knowledge or experience in moving picture
business ?

Mr. CLARKE. They all had business ability, and I think they are so
recognized.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. CLARKE. I say they all had good business ability and were

recognized as having it.
Mr. PECORA. That business ability did not include experience in

the moving picture industry, did it?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, but that same report that you have there, if I

may interject this, shows that the Fox Film Co. from the time it was
acquired by the General Theatres on the 31st of December 1930,
had managed to save something over 10 million dollars in the opera-
tion of the properties.

Mr. PECORA. Which does not indicate how much more it might have
saved if there had been a greater representation on the board of
directors of men who were experienced in the moving picture
business ?

Mr. CLARKE. However, the plans that were in force at that time
would have been

Senator GORE (interposing). Mr. Clarke, doesn't that indicate
that perhaps the storm through which the concern went was a sort
of manufactured storm ? As soon as the storm was over and within
8 months it earned $10,000,000?

Mr. CLARKE. I didn't say that, Senator; I said a saving in opera-
tion was made.

Senator GORE. HOW is that?
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Mr. CLARKE. I said a saving in the operations of the company was
effected.

Senator GORE. YOU cut down the expenses?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Senator GORE. But did not realize net earnings?
Mr. CLARKE. NO; it did not.
And, if I might inject this, the General Theatres today would not

be in receivership had Fox Film been able to pay the dividends of
$4 per share that it was supposed and thought by everyone it could
continue indefinitely. In fact, it was thought at that time that it
would soon be able to pay $5 and $6 per share. The facts are that
it was impossible to make savings enough to catch up with the de-
crease in gross business which came so rapidly at the end of 1930
and during 1931.

Senator GORE. When did it first pass its dividends; do you
remember ?

Mr. CLARKE. 1931, the second quarter, I believe.
Senator GORE. Was it paying out of surplus?
Mr. CLARKE. NO ; out of earnings. Might I make a remark while

I am here?
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. CLARKE. I make this remark with no animus to anyone, but

I think you should be properly informed in reference to the financ-
ing of the Fox Film at its acquisition by the General Theatres.
I make this statement, that I never at any time approached Mr.
Fox to buy his company. My first visit with Mr. Fox in reference
to the financing of his company was at Woodmere about 3 weeks
after he had his unfortunate accident, and I spent the latter part
of an afternoon with him, at which time I suggested that if he
were too* ill to attend to his financing, I should be very pleased
to offer my services, and I believed that within a week I could put
a plan together and get a group of bankers together who would
finance the entire huge debt of a hundred million dollars, and that
if he would permit me to do it, I would do it without cost to him,
and our reward would be a contract for all his supplies of every
kind and nature at cost plus 10 percent.

Mr. PECORA. In whose behalf did you make that suggestion or
offer?

Mr. CLARKE. In behalf of my company that we had at the time.
Mr. PECORA. What companies are you referring to?
Mr. CLARKE. International Projector and National Theater Sup-

ply, which company had at that time 50 stores all throughout the
United States in the principal cities and was manufacturing motion
picture projectors and selling 90 percent of the projectors used in
the world and selling every known kind of a supply that a theater
uses.

I simply mention it as a preface to what I am going to say, which
is that later Mr. Fox, through his representative of the Fox Film
in Chicago, got me on the telephone one night—that is, his repre-
sentative got me and asked me to call Mr. Fox immediately at the
Ambassador Hotel, at 3 o'clock on a Sunday morning.

I did so, and Mr. Fox said he was in great difficulty and could I
come along and help him.
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I went to New York on Sunday, arriving on Monday, saw Mr.
Fox, and on the following Monday, having talked the matter over
with bankers, presented a plan of financing to Mr. Fox. Mr. Fox
said he would like to sell his shares. I said I might be able to buy
them, but I did not want to interfere with other negotiations that
hemight be having at the time.

~ ORA. Mr. Clarke, let me suggest to you-
Mr. CLARKE (interposing). I t won't take me two minutes, or three

at the outside.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Fox then said that he had negotiations on with

other people, and about that time, which was the last part of Novem-
ber, he was getting ready to enter into this voting trust that he has
spoken of.

From that time on I had nothing whatever to do with Mr. Fox
until he asked me later, that is, in the following year, to purchase
his company, and I wanted to say that there is no time during the
year 1929 or during the year 1930 when a reasonable plan could not
have been worked out by Mr. Fox or his representatives for the
funding of the huge debt the company had, and on a fair basis.

The proof of that is that in less than 2 weeks' time when I was
given a chance to buy the company I succeeded in raising over a
hundred million dollars to pay this company's debts, and in addi-
tion pay Mr. Fox $15,000,000 for his stock, plus $3,000,000 worth
of claims that he had, plus $2,800,000 for another claim that he had
in the syndicate later, which was formed at that time to purchase
the 1,600,000 shares of new Fox stock at $30 a share.

I make these remarks simply to show that any conspiracy complex
that Mr. Fox may have had or may still have, suffering from halluci-
nations that he could not finance, is not in accord witti what I
believe to be the facts, and I say that because of my ability to finance
the thing, and he certainly could have done it himself.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, does it occur to you that what you point
to as proof there is no merit to Mr. Fox's contention advanced here,
might also be regarded as proof to support his contention, because
his allegation in substance, as I understand it, is that there is an
agreement, which he terms a " conspiracy ", on the part of financial
and banking interests to withhold financial aid and assistance to
him in order to enable them to get control of his companies, and
that when those interests got control of his companies you were
made president of them, and you, according to the statement you
have just made, succeeded in getting over a hundred million dollars
in the same banking interests that had turned Mr. Fox down?

Mr. CLARKE. NO ; not the same interests.
Mr. PECORA. Some of them anyway.
Mr. CLARKE. I say if there was a conspiracy I do not know of it.

Certainly I had no part in it, and certainly I did not have any part
or anything to do with the Department of Justice. At the time
that I called on them after we had acquired the stock of the Fox
Film, and talked with Attorney General Mitchell and John Lord
O'Brian, was after our acquisition of the property.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox did not say that you had anything to do
with that. He merely ventured an opinion that if any such thing
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was done as involved a change of the records of the Department
of Justice, and that if any person is responsible for it, he preferred
to believe that you were that person.

Mr. CLARKE. I do not care what Mr. Fox believes.
Mr. PECORA. He did not state it as a fact.
Mr. CLARKE. I do not care what Mr. Fox believes. He can believe

anything he likes. I am merely stating this to clear an impression
that might have been given out.

Mr. PECORA. There are a number of things I am going to ask you
to clear up before we get through with this investigation. Now, let
us go ahead with Mr. Fox's testimony and then you will be given
every opportunity to make any statements or challenge any testimony
given by him or anybody else.

The CHAIRMAN. We will take a recess until quarter after 2.
(Accordingly, at 1:15 p.m., a recess was taken until 2:15 p.m. of

the same day.)
AFTER RECESS

The subcommittee resumed at 2:15 p.m. on the expiration of
the recess.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. I believe
Mr. Fox is on the stand again.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM FOX—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Fox, will you resume your narration of
•events at the point where you left off!

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I mean just before Mr. Clarke resumed the stand.
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. I would like to make a slight comment on

ivhat Mr. Clarke said, if I may, because, while it was more or less
irrelevant to this testimony, yet it was a very frank admission on
his part that there was really a conspiracy here, as I see it.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, that is argumentative.
Mr. Fox. Yes; I know
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Yes; it is argumentative. Let us not

enter upon an argument as to any of the testimony.
Mr. Fox. I did not intend to do that. I am sorry. Therefore I

would like to read a letter from the Chase National Bank of date
January 8,1930. May I offer it to you, please ?

Mr. PECORA. I have before me the letter which was just handed
to me by the witness, and which appears to have been written in
reply to his letter of January 6, 1930, a letter which the witness
addressed to Mr. Wiggin, and which was read into the record this
morning. I offer this letter in evidence, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the subcommittee's proceedings.

(A letter from C. J. Schmidlapp, vice president, the Chase National
Bank, dated Jan. 8, 1930, was marked "Committee Exhibit No. 179,
Nov. 24, 1933 ", and appears immediately below where read by Mr.
Pecora.)
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Mr. PECORA. The letter, which has been marked " Committee Ex-
hibit No. 179", reads as follows, being on the letterhead of the
Chase National Bank of the City of New York:

NEW YORK, January 8, 1930.
WUJJAM Fox, Esq.,

President FOOD Film Corporation,
New York City.

DEAR SIB : In the temporary absence of Mr. Wiggin I am acknowledging your
letter to him of January 6.

If General Heppenheimer and Mr. Marcus made the statement you refer to
therein, they did so without authority so far as the Chase National Bank is
concerned.

However, we feel obliged to point out to you that the indebtedness of the
Fox Film Corporation to this bank cannot be permitted to run along indefi-
nitely. We are informed that efforts made by its bank creditors to work out
some satisfactory plan for liquidation of the indebtedness of your company
have been defeated by lack of cooperation.

Under these circumstances we have felt obliged to refer our claim against
your company to our attorneys, with instructions to take such action thereon
as may best protect the interests of this bank.

Very truly yours,
A. J. SCHMIDLAPP, Vice President.

Mr. Fox. Now, the only cooperation that I can by the wildest
stretch of imagination think he could refer to here, or my lack of
cooperation rather, is that I refused to have the voting shares that I
had, dissolved, so that the company would have just one class of
stock.

Now, as Mr. Clarke has said, when, after he had acquired this
company, the Chase National Bank made it possible for him to get
103 million dollars, I say that the Chase National Bank did not
make that same condition on Mr. Clarke it had made on me. No
indeed. Those shares of stock are still in existence. They were
never dissolved.

When I owned those voting shares, and held them, our board of
directors was made up of employees of our company, or people who
had surrounded the company from its very inception. When these
voting shares were acquired by Mr. Clarke, and were made the prop-
erty of General Theatres Equipment, Inc., not only were those
shares not dissolved, the 50,100 shares, a part of the 100,000 shares
that controlled the company, but the control was then taken out of
my hands, and out of the control of those shares, and placed in the
control of General Theatres Equipment.

Now, sirs, it is worth while finding out how that company is con-
trolled, with its 1,800,000 shares outstanding. That is controlled by
three shares, by three voting trustees holding shares, so that now
Fox Film is not controlled by anyone except those who own the
three shares of stock, stock now selling for less than 25 cents a share.

Mr. PECORA. That is, the voting trustees for the holders of the
common stock of General Theatres Equipment?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Senator TOWNSENE>. Who were those trustees?
Mr. Fox. Mr. Harley Clarke, and I believe a man named Ingold

is another, and I forget the third man's name. Mr. Pecora probably
has the papers giving a record of it.

Senator TOWNSEND. Who is the third man? It was Stuart, wasn't
it?

Mr. BECKER. I t was Hammons.
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Mr. PECOKA. Oh. I t was Mr. Hammons of the firm of W. S.
Hammons & Co.?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. So this letter is incorrect, that we never coop-
erated. Or, as it says here:

We are informed that efforts made by its bank creditors to work out some
satisfactory plan for liquidation of the indebtedness of your company, have
been defeated by lack of cooperation.

In every case we cooperated. This thing1 started before the court,
and it was continued everywhere else. The thing1 that they call
lack of cooperation is my unwillingness to accept what they wanted
done as to the voting shares that belonged to me. They were planned
to be destroyed, to be eliminated entirely, so that the control of
the company would not be in my hands.

Oh, yes, it w$s perfectly all right to put ifc in the control of Harley
Clarke, of General Theatres Equipment. And for that purpose the
Chase National Bank was ready and willing to loan 103 million
dollars.

And, gentlemen of the committee, there is just a little history that
goes with that, while on that subject, that Mr. Clarke evidently is
not familiar with. In 1929, while this company was under the con-
trol of William Fox, and tip to September 1, it had recorded on its
books net earnings of 9 million dollars, and there was the clear indi-
cation that at the end of the year, according to the earnings for the
last 3 months of that year, so as to complete the year 1929, would be
approximately 5 million dollars, or that the company was to earn that
year 14 million dollars. That was while I had charge of those books.

Senator COUZENS. While you had charge of the books or the
theaters ?

Mr. Fox. While I had charge of the books of the Fox Film Co.
In the first quarter of 1930, before I had sold out, our certified
accountants, Touche, Niven & Co., said we had earned during the
first 3 months $4,700,000, or between January 1, 1929, and April 1,
1930, just exactly 15 months, there were earnings of $18,700,000.

Now, what did they do when they took charge of this company?
Did they report those earnings as they were shown on our books \
No. They modified them, and when they got through figuring out
the 1929 earnings, instead of their being 14 million dollars, they said
only 9 million dollars, or a friction less than that, had been earned,
leaving in reserve 5 million dollars in case things did not go just
right during their regime. They had the 5 million dollars surplus
there to apply to profits of the following year.

And what did they do with those 5 million dollars? That added
to the $4,700,000 that was earned before I sold out, making $9,700,000,
was practically all that the corporation earned in 1930. For as I
read the reports now the report for 1930 shows earnings of about
10 million dollars. And from the day that I sold that company,
from the day that they took charge and mismanaged it, there has
never been a dollar earned in that corporation, not from that day to
this, unless they have earned it recently, say, $100,000 or $200,000
that they may have recently reported for a quarter.

So that the lack of cooperation the bankers were complaining
about, meant what? Was what I have detailed, lack of cooperation?
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No. Was it proper cooperation that they were receiving at the time
they loaned $103,000,000, after this stock passed out of my hands?

Isn't this conspiracy in its complete sense? Can there be any doubt
about that? Doesn't that show that all that these men wanted was
one thing—to wrest control of these companies from my hands, and
that they were willing to move heaven and earth to do it? Is Mr.
Clarke justified in saying that he came to my home, and visited me,
and said that he was my friend, and that he was willing to help me
finance the matter? He knows that was not the conversation. He
knows that he did not have to hold out the inducement that the Fox
Co. shall buy their supplies from him if he arranged it, because he
already had the custom of the Fox Film Corporation, who were
buying all of their supplies from the National Theater Supply Co.,
and every projection machine from the International Projector
Corporation.

Finally this corporation was purchased with this Chase money,
and they agreed to the board of directors. Why, it is clear. Here
was a man, the president of the company, who did not know who
his directors were. Why didn't he know who his directors were?

And, gentlemen of the committee, I was on that board of directors
for a year and was invited to but one meeting, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Do you mean after you sold your
stock ?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. I was elected to that board, and elected under
the terms of the contract of sale to them. I was to be retained
on the board for 5 years. But I was invited to one single meeting
only, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). You mean invited?
Mr. Fox. Yes; I was invited to but one single meeting. And

then I refused to vote for that resolution they were putting through,
and was recorded as not voting. And never again was I allowed
to go into the directors' room.

Now, the only other man who understood anything about motion
pictures who was on that board of directors that you read off this
morning, Mr. Pecora, was a man by the name of Winfield Sheehan,
whose duties were in California and he was not in New York to
attend board meetings. He was ill at the time anyway, and even
if he had been in New York he could not have attended. So the
company was left without a single man on that "board of directors
who ever had any affiliation with motion picture theaters.

Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Sheehan had been a vice president of the
Fox Film Corporation under your presidency, I believe?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. Now, why was it that Mr. Dryden Kuser
was made a director? The record is clear. Dryden's mother was
the one who had started suit against the Fox Theatres Corporation,
and this was the pay-off. This was the arrangement as shown in
Mr. Wiggin's memorandum, or in the note you read from Mr.
Dodge to Mr. Wiggin. They could not get rid of Dryden for they
had promised to pay him. He would rather have Johin than
Dryden, but there was an agreement made with Dryden that he
was to be a director. So what could they do but make them both
directors?

There is a bit of history to this company that you gentlemen ought
to know. They did not just destroy a mediocre thing, a thing that

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 3767

amounted to nothing. If it had been that they would not have
fought for it that hard. I t is not the common thing to do that. If
this company were a losing concern they would not want it.

I would like to read into the record what the earnings of this
company were: In 1914 they were nothing. In 1915 they were
$523,000, and the company did a business of $3,208,000. In 1916 the
gross business was $4,244,000 and it earned $365,000. In 1917 it
did a gross business of $7,118,000 and earned $593,000. In 1918
it did a gross business of $7,300,000 and earned $270,000. In 1919 it
did a gross business of $9,380,000, and there is no sign here [reading
from Upton Sinclair's book] that there were any earnings, although
I am sure that is incorrect. Evidently the earnings were not sup-
plied for this book. In 1920 the gross business was $12,605,000 and
the corporation earned $1,413,000. In 1921 the gross business was
$13,755,000 and the net earnings were $1,605,000. In 1922 the gross
business was $12,327,000 and the net earnings were $2,660,000. In
1923 the gross earnings were $11,242,000 and the net earnings were
$1,808,000. In 1924 the gross business was $9,926,000 and the net
earnings were $2,009,000. In 1925 the gross business was $11,750,000
and the net earnings were $2,606,000. In 1926 the gross business was
$14,274,000 and the net earnings were $3,030,000. In 1927 the gross
business was $17,000,000 and the net earnings were $3,120,000. In
1928 the gross business was $22,626,000 and the net earnings were
$5,957,000. In 1929 the gross busines was $30,803,000, and the record
the net earnings as $9,469,000, and, gentlemen of the committee, I
tell you definitely that before I left that company those earnings
were upward of $14,000,000.

Yes; that was why they wanted this piece of property. I t
looked like Aladdin with his wonderful lamp. They wanted this
concern that in 1914 did a gross business of $272,401 and in 1929
did a gross business of $30,803,000, and from no net profit in 1914
to a profit acknowledged by them in 1929 of $9,469,000

The CHAIRMAN (interposing). That is, you mean the Fox Film
Corporation ?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. And here is the record of the Fox Theatres
Corporation: Its net earnings for 1926 were $454,000, and in 1927
they were $823,000, and in 1928 they were $1,522,000, and in 1929
they were $2,660,000. Certainly they wanted this piece of prop-
erty ! Certainly they conspired to get it! Clarke made that quite
clear. He could get money whenever he wanted it, but Fox could
not get it.

And Fox was not borrowing this money for himself but for the
corporation. He had no personal interest other than the fact that
he was a stockholder, but he controlled this company by his voting
shares, and that was not to be. That was to be put into General
Theatres Equipment, Mr. Wiggin's company, where he could earn
whatever profits he ielt like.

Now, gentlemen of the committee, I am sorry that I raised my
voice. I am sorry if I spoke too loud. But you gentlemen must
understand that I have been all the way through this thing, and
must know how I feel about the results.

Now, as to Mr. Berenson—but I wanted to save that until Sena-
tor Gore got back. But, anyhow, Berenson did not get that $500,000
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because he represented 600 shares of stock. The owners of those 600
shares of stock said: " We don't want to go along with this deal,
but we want that stock purchased. That was not what he got the
$500,000 for. That was a part of this conspiracy. Berenson was
probably supplied with the 600 shares of stock to begin this action.
When Berenson found that his action was of no avail, that Judge
Coleman would not appoint a receiver, and that Judge Coleman
insisted there be a stockholders' meeting to discover whether or not
the stockholders were in sympathy with the Fox management, well,
Berenson appears at that stockholders' meeting. He was there with
flying colors. Finally the vote was taken. Mr. Becker, may I have
the record of that vote?

Mr. BECKER. I t shows here 658,322 shares voted in favor of the
Fox management and 33,085 voted against it.

Mr. Fox. At any rate, there were 33.000 shares that the Halsey,
Stuart crowd voted, which is the Chase National Bank and the
Halsey, Stuart crowd, and the balance of the shares were voted
by way of an expression of confidence in William Fox to do his
banking with this new group of bankers.

Well, when that result was known, do you suppose that Berenson
did not have another duty to perform for which he was to receive
the $500,000? He promptly ran into a State court and brought
another action. This time what did he want to do—I mean in the
second action? He asked the court to prevent the financing from
going through, in spite of the fact that out of 920,000 shares of stock
outstanding only 33,000 shares voted in the negative. As against
all the others he wanted their plan put through, just to tie the thing
up in a further knot. That is what the gentleman got the $500,000
for, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Did he prevent that plan from going
through? In other words, did he bring that action to prevent the
corporation from proceeding according to the vote?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir; the thing which the stockholders had in their
annual meeting voted they wanted to be done.

Mr. PECORA. Was that action terminated by consent at the same
time the other action was?

Mr. Fox. I do not know when they terminated their action. Now,
I wouldn't want to find any fault with Berenson for getting $500,-
000. That was entirely up to him. And I might say that he is
known as the type of lawyer who goes out and does that kind of
job. He even boasts of the manner in which he held up the New
York, New Haven & Hartford Railroad, and that that was one of
his proudest acts. That is what started him on his career. He is a
specialist in that kind of thing. Whenever they have a job of that
kind they go to Boston and find Mr. Berenson. I have no objection
to his getting that $500,000, but what I do resent is its being paid
by private stockholders. I t should have been paid out of the profits
of the bankers. Why should a fellow in this sort of action have
gotten his money from the stockholders whose property he was
working in court for the destruction of ?

The CHAIRMAN. AS I understand there was never any receiver ap-
pointed for the Fox Film or Fox Theaters ?

Mr. Fox. No; the court had better sense.
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The CHAIRMAN. Well, was any receiver appointed for either one of
them?

Mr. Fox. No, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. But a receiver was subsequently appointed for

General Theatres Equipment, Inc.
Mr. Fox. Oh, I beg pardon, Mr. Chairman. May I correct that

answer, please?
The CHAIRMAN. Certainly.
Mr. Fox. You asked me whether there was ever a receiver ap-

pointed for Fox Film or Fox Theaters. I should like to correct that
answer. There was no receiver ever appointed for Fox Film because
the Chase National Bank had been holding the bag, had been holding
it from its inception up to the present time. Now, as to Fox
Theatres, that is rather a little story you ought to know, because I
think it is interesting: Fox Theatres Corporation, whose business it
was to exhibit motion pictures, and which had a chain of theaters
throughout the Nation, found itself acquiring Loew shares for this
73 million dollars we have spoken about here. Gentlemen, that was
the greatest error William Fox ever made in his whole career. That
brought about this whole confusion, and brought about the fact that
these companies were taken away from him. I t had made this 73
million dollar acquisition with borrowed money, all borrowed but
about 16 million dollars which it had of its own funds. The bal-
ance of the money, the difference between 16 million dollars and 73
million dollars, it had borrowed, being 57 million dollars. This may
vary a million dollars one way or another, and I am giving it to you
from memory now.

When I sold those voting shares the first act of the new board of
directors of the Fox Film Corporation—and, by the way, it was a
resolution on which I refused to vote—said to the Fox Theaters
Corporation: We are going to buy those 660,900 shares of Loew
stock. We are going to pay you $75,000,000 for them. In other
words, that the Fox Film Corporation was going to buy it for
$75,000,000. The market value of those shares at that time in the
open market was probably about $48,000,000 or less.

Here they were correcting the only error I consider I have made
in my life, and that was the acquisition of the Loew shares. Here
they were putting not only the value that I had paid for them but
a profit on top of it to the company that had bought them, and
actually gave the Fox Theatres Corporation, either in receipt for
the indebtedness that it had or in cash3 $75,000,000.

Of course, the Fox Theatres Corporation, I presume, then pro-
ceeded to liquidate its liability. As I stated before, the only lia-
bility it had was for the acquisition of those shares. I t owed no
bank a dollar, except one bank in Boston that it owed $300,000 to
for the acquisition of a piece of property that they could not give us
title to. The^r owed no bank a dollar. They owed very little mer-
chandise creditors, and they took this money and liquidated the
balance of those debts and left $15,000,000 or $16,000,000 or $17,000,-
000 to a company that did not have a dollar's liability in the world,
that did not have a bond issue outstanding, that had no preferred
stock, and that was controlled entirely by the common stock.

175541—34—PT 8 9
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And, Senator, I now come to an answer to your question: In less
than 2 years that 15 million dollars disappeared out of the treasury
of that company, and that company is now in receivership.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW many theaters did they own ?
Mr. Fox. They owned some 250 theaters, they and their subsidi-

aries, or at least 200 theaters. I t is all gone. There is just a shell
left. No one knows where the 15 million dollars or 16 million dollars
or 17 million dollars went. No one has ever tried to explain it. I t
was just wiped out. The 13,000 or 14,000 stockholders that owned
the company, who had $25 and more a share for their stock, were
all wiped out.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Becker, may I make the same comment to you
that I made this morning: I do not believe Mr. Fox needs prompting
all the time.

Mr. Fox. No; and I wish he would not do it. Although, of course,
I must ask Mr. Becker occasionally for some information because
I do not have the continuity in mind always.

Senator ADAMS. I do not object to your asking him for any infor-
mation, but do not think he should be constantly prompting you.

Mr. Fox. And this is the corporation that in 1929, the last year
that I controlled it, its report showed it earned $2,600,000. Of course,
not only is the Fox Theatres Corporation now in receivership, but
General Theatres Equipment, Inc., who acquired those voting shares,
is likewise in receivership. And if it were not for the Chase National
Bank the Fox Film Corporation would also have been in receivership.
I t was only made possible for it to be kept out by the action of the
Chase National Bank. The finest subsidiary that the Fox Film
Corporation had, the West Coast Co., and which earned 5 ^ million
dollars in 1929, has since been put in receivership.

The CHAIRMAN. NOW, Mr. Fox, may we get to that transaction
whereby you sold out under the refinancing plan?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir; I am coming to that very rapidly now.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. Fox. Mr. Pecora, we have here an exact duplicate of the

conversation that took place before the court, before Judge Coleman
by the attorneys representing Halsey, Stuart & Co., the telephone
company, and Mr. Untermyer, representing our companies, in con-
nection with their opposition to the financing which was about to
take place, which would present it in full.

Mr. PECORA. Could you give us the substance of it ?
Mr. Fox. I t is only on two pages, Mr. Pecora, and I would prefer

that some one read it instead of me.
Senator COUZENS. That is a matter of public record. We can make

reference to it and look it up if we need to.
The CHAIRMAN. The book has been published.
Mr. Fox. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Anybody can read it that wants to.
Mr. Fox. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What is the page?
Mr. Fox. I t begins on page 251, and goes to about 254.
The substance is that the new plan of financing—that is, the

Bancamerica-Blair-Dillon-Kead plan—provided that Halsey, Stuart
receive its $12,000,000 on April 1, when due, in full, plus interest,
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and that the telephone company receive its $15,000,000, which was
past due, and the lawyers for both these concerns appeared in court
and said they knew that this plan provided for the refund of their
money, but they still opposed the plan. They did not want their
money. They wanted a receivership. They thought it was better
to have a receivership than to receive their money.

Judge Coleman insisted upon not appointing a receiver here and
allowing our bankers to have a chance to work the thing out. The
next thing that occurred, Halsey, Stuart & Co.'s attorney, a man
by the name of Bogue, had filed an affidavit of prejudice against
Judge Coleman of our Federal court in New York and took the
case out of his hands. My attorneys tell me that an affidavit of
prejudice has not been resorted to in New York for 25 or more years,
but it was resorted to for the purpose of capturing these companies
and taking them away from me.

Senator GORE. Who succeeded Judge Coleman?
Mr. Fox. I believe Judge Knox got it after that, but he had

not any opportunity to do anything in the matter. He left it in
status quo until the day that I sold out.

Senator "ADAMS. What did the affidavit of prejudice do? How
did that serve to change the situation?

Mr. Fox. As I understand the rule on an affidavit of prejudice,
the court has not any right to hear the case any further. It has not
any defense to the affidavit at all, but must automatically step out
of the case. They were removing the judge who had refused to
appoint a receiver in this case.

Senator ADAMS. But another judge stepped into his place, neces-
sarily.

Mr. Fox. Necessarily.
Senator ADAMS. But no further action was taken, as I gathered

from your testimony.
Mr. Fox. That is right. Judge Knox was appointed.
Senator ADAMS. I was asking in what way the affidavit con-

tributed to that result.
Mr. Fox. To what result, sir?
Senator ADAMS. The result you are complaining of. I understood

the filing of the affidavit of prejudice was one of the things that
contributed to carrying out? as you allege, of the conspiracy.

Mr. Fox. That is right, sir.
Senator ADAMS. I was just wondering why it contributed.
Mr. Fox. That, you see, took it out of the hands of Judge

Coleman, who was definitely empowered to adopt the new financing
plan approved by our stockholders, and for fear he would do that
they filed an affidavit of prejudice and took him out, and, as I said
before—perhaps Mr. Pecora can correct me if I am incorrect—it
was the first time in 25 or 30 years that there ever was resort in
our district to an affidavit of prejudice against one of the judges in
the Federal court.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, perhaps I can bring out the facts with re-
gard to that by a few questions. Senator Gore wants to ask a ques-
tion first.

Senator GORE. If Judge Coleman had approved this financing plan,
would that have obviated the sale and saved the company?
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Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. Of course, the companies would have re-
mained in my charge, and everything would have gone along just as
it was before all this difficulty had begun.

Senator GORE. HOW soon was the sale made after this affidavit of
prejudice was filed?

Mr. Fox. The affidavit of prejudice, I believe was about March
27, and the sale was made on April 7.

Senator GORE. When was the sale agreed to ?
Mr. Fox. I t began on Saturday, April 5, and concluded on Sun-

day morning or Monday morning, April 7.
Senator GORE. IS it your contention that you were more or less

coerced into making this sale, on account of the breakdown of this
refinancing plan?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. While you were out, Senator Gore, I had
recited exactly what had occurred here.

Senator GORE. I do not want you to go over that again. If the
court had approved this refinancing plan, and had not been retired
by this affidavit of prejudice, then you would have gone ahead with
your plan of refinancing, and would not have made the sale, is
that the point?

Mr. Fox. That is correct, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, was this the situation? The application

for receivership first came on for hearing before Judge Coleman.
Mr. Fox. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And in the course of the oral argument he indicated

that he was unwilling to appoint a receiver.
Mr. Fox. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And then the litigant asking for the appointment

of a receiver filed an affidavit of prejudice based upon that expres-
sion of feeling or opinion by Judge Coleman.

Mr. Fox. No. Judge Coleman did differently. He said he would
not appoint a receiver until the stockholders had a chance to say
as to whether or not they approved the Fox plan that was being
submitted to them, which meeting, I believe, took place on March 1.

Mr. PECORA. Then, following the filing of the affidavit of preju-
dice, did Judge Coleman retire from any further consideration of
the case?

Mr. Fox. He did, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Then it came on before one of his associates, Judge

Knox.
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. But before Judge Knox rendered a decision, con-

ferences had been held between you and your representatives, with
the representatives of the General Theatres Equipment, which led
to the consummation of the transaction of purchase of your inter-
ests by General Theaters OJ A.pril 7.

Mr. Fox. There was just one step in between, Mr. Pecora. When
I had contacted the Bancamerica-Blair group to do the financing
one of the conditions that they made was that I may not sell my
voting shares without their knowledge and consent. In other words,
they did not want to find that they were making a contract with
me to finance the companies and that in the interim I would sell
my stock and they would have to deal with someone else. I t was
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after the affidavit of prejudice against Judge Coleman that I re-
ceived a letter from the Bancamerica-Blair group, out of a clear
sky, wholly unexpected, which said, " We have a verbal understand-
ing that you are not to sell your B shares."

I do not remember the exact language, but something on that
order—that they no longer required tnat restriction, that from now
on I was free to sell the B shares.

That made me pretty suspicious. I said, " What is all this about,
now?" I asked Mr. Untermyer to arrange a conference of the
banking group, bearing in mind that our contract with them was to
do this financing on or before April 15, 1980, and this was March
28 or 29. We had about 2 weeks left.

Mr. PECORA. The banking group you referred to is the one that
revolved around Bancamerica-Blair & Co.

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. We had about 2 weeks left to do our financing
in, and I inquired from Mr. Untermeyer whether he thought all
these court proceedings could be set aside in that period of time.
He thought no. He thought it would take 2 months longer. I said,
" We had better call our bankers together and get an extension of
this financing agreement for 60 days longer."

There was such a meeting arranged, and all the bankers and their
lawyers were present, and I said to Mr. Untermeyer, " Neither your
son nor I will do any talking here. You do it all. But I am trying
to find out the reason for releasing me from the obligation not to
sell my voting shares. That seems to be significant to me."

So Mr. Untermeyer said, " Gentlemen, you know that we cannot
complete this court business by the 15th of April. My client would
like to know whether you would extend the time for 2 months
longer V'

Instead of replying to that, one of the attorneys for the banking
group went into a discussion about the legal side of the cases before
the court. I t lasted about 20 or 25 minutes, and he did not answer
what Mr. Untermeyer had asked. I sat alongside of him. I said,
" Please ask your question again." He asked it again, and another
attorney began talking about the legal side of it, and no answer came.

I said to Mr. Untermyer, " Please ask it once more, and if you get
no answer we will take our hats and coats and go home, because I
am sure now that this banking group is going to run out on me, that
I will not have them after April 15, and that the companies will
have to go in receivership."

Mr. Untermyer put his question the third time, and having re-
ceived no response to the question—in fact, I call it the " Japanese
meeting " in this book, because all had faces of Japanese. There was
no reply to the question at all, and we withdrew.

I then asked an agent who had been inquiring from me for 3
months prior to that whether or not I wanted to sell these shares—
I sent for him and said, "Are you still in the market to buy these
shares ? ^ He said, " Yes." I said, " I am ready to sell them."

Senator GORE. What was the date of the " Japanese meeting " ?
Mr. Fox. I am looking for it, Senator Gore.
The CHAIRMAN. While you are looking for that, you might state

what was Judge Knox's decision.
Mr. Fox. He never heard the case, Mr. Chairman.
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The CHAIRMAN. Never heard it?
Mr. Fox. He never heard the case at all. I t was discontinued, and

Mr. Berenson paid the $500,000.
Mr. PECORA. And the sale of your stock to the General Theatres

Equipment was consummated meanwhile.
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. The Japanese meeting was Monday, March 31.

Of course, it did not take long to find out why the Japanese meet-
ing took place, for during the evening—by the way, I called up Mr.
Walker a day or two later, and said, " I have authorized an agent to
sell my voting shares to Mr. Clarke, of the General Theatres Equip-
ment Co." He said, " Well, now, be sure that you keep for us all of
the financing, that you make it a condition before you sell it, that
this financing contract go on with us, that we do the financing—
either all of it or at least 75 percent of it."

So that during the night Clarke and I were negotiating and this
contract was being drawn, we finally reached the point of the financ-
ing of his new companies, of this new setup, and I said, " Now,
there is one thing I cannot do. I cannot desert the men who have
stood by me all this while. These companies would have been in re-
ceivership long ago if it were not for the fact that they had this
underwriting contract. I want them to be your bankers. They are
ready to do your financing as you wish i t" , and after we wrangled
until somewhere near 1 o'clock in the morning, and Mr. Clarke knew
definitely he could not change my mind about it, he finally said this.
He said, " Now, look here. I am going to tell you something you
don't know." He said, " There has been a deal made on this
financing."

Kemember, now, this is Saturday night, reaching toward Sunday
morning. Bear in mind that the Japanese meeting is on Monday,
March 31.

Senator GORE. YOU did not say whether it was before or after
this Saturday night.

Mr. Fox. Before. March 31 was the Japanese meeting. Sat-
urday, April 5, is this meeting which I am telling about.

Clarke said, " Now, I think you ought to know it, that last Mon-
day," which was the very date of the Japanese meeting, " last Mon-
day Mr. Tinker"—representing either the Chase Bank or Banc-
america-Blair, I do not know which of the two—" and Walker
reached an agreement, in that Halsey-Stuart will take 50 percent
of this financing and you group of bankers will get the other 50
percent."

I said, " That cannot be so." He said, " I will prove it to you.
I will call Ned Tinker on the telephone." Mr. Clarke then called
Ned Tinker on tHe wire. He said, " Ned, repeat to Mr. Fox what
your deal is on this new financing and when you made this deal."

Ned Tinker repeated that on March 31 he made the deal with my
group of bankers to do the financing for Clarke. I then called
Walker up. Immediately I hung up on Tinker, I called up Walker
and said, u Look here, Walker. You gave me a contract to try to
get you 100 percent of this financing, and if not, to get you 75
percent. They tell me you have made a deal with Tinker, on
March 31, on last Monday. Is that right?"
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He said it was not exactly a deal. "We had a little kind of
understanding. If you cannot get 75, all right, I will take 50."

My understanding is that they did get something around 50
percent of the financing.

That concludes my story up to the time of the sale of these
shares. Whether you want any more from me is entirely up to
you, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. The sale of those shares which you mention now,
which you sold for how much—$15,000,000 ?

Mr. Fox. $15,000,000.
The CHAIRMAN. That carried with it your stock and interest in

the Fox Theatres and Fox Film?
Mr. Fox. I owned all the voting shares in Fox Theatres. There

were 100,000 of them, and I owned 50,100 shares. That is, I had
a certificate. I owned a little more than that, and still own it—
50,100 shares of the B stock out of 100,000 in the Fox Film
Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Which gave control.
Mr. Fox. Which gave complete control of one—all the voting

shares of one and more than the majority of the other.
The CHAIRMAN. These two corporations continued to operate, did

they—Fox Film and Fox Theatres—after you sold to General Thea-
tres Equipment?

Mr. Fox. They did, as I described to you before.
The CHAIRMAN. NOW, the Fox Theatres are in the hands of a

receiver.
Mr. Fox. Fox Theatres Corporation is in the hands of a receiver;

yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In that agreement whereby General Theatres Equip-

ment purchased from you the stock of the Fox Film and the stock
of the Fox Theatres, is it also provided that you were to obtain
the resignation of officers and members of the then existing boards
of those two corporations ?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you obtain such resignations for the purchaser?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were any of those directors whose resignations you

obtained continued as directors or made directors of Fox Film or
Fox Theatres or General Theatres Equipment, Inc.?

Mr. Fox. I had nothing to do with the directorate of General
Theatres Equipment, Inc., at all. There were retained in Fox
Film Winifred E. Sheehan—not at my suggestion, but at their own
suggestion—and myself. The balance of the board were entirely
new. I was retained as a director of Fox Theatres Corporation,
and the balance of them were all new. I likewise was invited to
one meeting of the Fox Theatres Corporation, and never to another.

Mr. PECORA. Was there any change made at that time, at the in-
stance of the purchaser, in the counsel for Fox Film and Fox
Theatres?

Mr. Fox. Oh, yes. As a reward for the services rendered, my orig-
inal set of lawyers, Hughes, Schurman & Dwight first received pay-
ment of about $500,000, promptly after I sold out, they remained the
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counsel for the company, and, as I understand it, are still counsel
for the Fox Film Co., and remained the counsel for the Fox Theatres
almost until it went into receivership. They were its counsel up to
the time it began to be stripped of all its assets.

Senator GORE. When was that?
Mr. Fox. I have not the exact date of that, Senator. I can get it

for you. It is a matter of public record.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you remember the date the receiver was ap-

pointed for Fox Theatres?
Mr. Fox. I do not, sir. I can get it for the committee if you wish

it.
Mr. PECORA. Can you give it to us, Mr. Clarke?
Mr. CLARKE. About a year ago.
Mr. PEOORA. What is that?
Mr. Fox. Mr. Clarke says about a year ago. I am sure Mr. Clarke

is wrong. It must be about a year and a half or a year and three
quarters ago.

Mr. PECORA. When was a receiver appointed for General Theatres
Equipment, Inc., Mr. Clarke?

Mr. CLARKE. The 29th of February 1931.
Mr. PECORA. I do not hear you.
Mr. CLARKE. On the 29th of February.
Mr. PECORA. 1932?
Mr. CLARKE. 1932.
Mr. Fox. I believe Fox Theatres was in receivership prior to that

time, was it not ?
The CHAIRMAN. That agreement for the sale that you made pro-

vided for $500,000 a year to you.
Mr. Fox. The contract provided that I should be the chairman of

the advisory board. I had some knowledge about the picture busi-
ness. I had constructed this company and I really thought they
were desirous of having my advice and counsel.

The CHAIRMAN. I am asking for the facts.
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. That was one of the facts.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you still get that ?
Mr. Fox. It was not quite that way. There was something else

went for the $500,000 a year. William Fox at that time owned a
company that had what I consider the basic patents of all talking
motion pictures, and the Fox Film Corporation was receiving a free
license during the life of those patents, and in consideration of that
they were to pay me $500,000 a year.

The CHAIRMAN. I am not questioning the consideration, or any-
thing of that sort.

Mr. Fox. Mr. Chairman, the contract is so drawn—if you would
like to have the language of it read, we will be glad to get it for you.

Mr. PECORA. It is in evidence here.
Mr. Fox. May I have the contract? I will read you the para-

graph that refers to it.
Mr. PECORA. There has been some reference to it.
The CHAIRMAN. There were some of these contracts made and

never carried out. I am asking the question whether you are still
getting the $500,000 a year or not.

Mr. Fox. Unfortunately, I am not, sir.
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Mr. Fox. They just wrote a letter and said that they are not going
to pay it any longer.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW long ago was that ?
Mr. Fox. Oh, I presume that is two years ago. A year and a half

or two years ago.
The CHAIRMAN. That contract provides for a good many things.

Among other things they were to take care of certain expenses and
lawyers fees and all that.

Mr. Fox. Well, I think they did that.
Senator GORE. Had the patents expired in the meantime?
Mr. Fox. No. The patents are now in adjudication. But there

has always been a mistaken impression that I was getting $500,000
a year as a salary, when there wasn't anything of the kind.

The CHAIRMAN. That is what the contract showed. That is what
I wanted to ask you about. Is there anything else?

Mr. PECORA. IS there anything else, Mr. Fox ?
Mr. Fox. Of course, you can well imagine that my advice was not

asked for. And I wrote many times to—I got tired writing to Mr.
Clarke offering my services, to which he would write a very polite
letter and say that if anything came up he would be sure to send
for me, and for some reason nothing ever came up, and I finally sent
a copy of all of these communications, one set to Mr. Aldrich and
another set to Mr. Wiggin, of the Chase Bank, calling their atten-
tion that I was getting $500,000 per year, presumably part of which
was a salary, and I was ready to serve, and I wasn't being advised
with or consulted, although I was willing to give as much of my
time as necesasry.

The CHAIRMAN. IS there anything else? Does any member of
the committee wish to ask any questions? If not, that concludes
the hearing as far as you are concerned, Mr. Fox.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I would suggest that in view of the
nature of the testimony given by Mr. Fox—and if only half of it
is true it is of such importance that the committee should invite
any person or persons who want to testify with regard to the subject
matter of Mr. Fox's testimony, to appear before the committee by
making known their desires so to do.

The CHAIRMAN. Does anyone wish to say anything about it?
Senator COUZENS. I think they should make their application in

writing, and the committee should decide after receiving the appli-
cation.

The CHAIRMAN. That would be the more orderly course. Any-
body who wishes to be heard about it address a letter to the com-
mittee or to Mr. Pecora, and we can arrange it.

Mr. Fox. Mr. Pecora, may I read just one little paragraph out
of the testimony you took of Mr. Murray W. Dodge here?

Mr. PECORA. What page is that?
Mr. Fox. Page 3120.
Mr. PECORA. Page 3120 of the stenographers' transcript of the

minutes of this investigation?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Proceed, Mr. Fox.
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Mr. Fox. This is the memorandum in the Chase Bank files from
Dodge to Wiggin. I am reading on page 3120. He said:

I have given you all this information so that you may see that we have
done and are doing everything to prevent a fight, as the Lord knows this
financing is difficult enough without being torpedoed by Harry Stuart. He is
evidently bent on getting control of the management of the company through
John Otterson, and will use the same methods that the two of them used
against Fox to obtain their ends.

Now if that is not an admission of this conspiracy I would not
know how to furnish any further proof.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the date of that?
Mr. BECKER. February 7, 1931. Page 3120.
Mr. PECORA. I t is a memorandum beginning on page 3116.
Mr. Fox. Yes. Committee Exhibit 165, marked " Strictly confi-

dential. To Mr. Wiggin."
Mr. PECORA. I t is dated February 7, 1931. I t was received in

evidence as Committee's Exhibit No. 165.
Mr. Fox. Now I understand from what I have been reading in the

newspapers that Mr. Aldrich has taken the position that he knew
nothing about this, but Murray Dodge says differently in this memo-
randum. In the next paragraph he says:

I am handling this matter in consultation with Aldrich, McCain, and Freeman,
and will let you know if there are any developments, * * *

So that at least on this date Mr. Aldrich must have been familiar
with the situation.

Mr. ALDRICH. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask: What date is
that?

Mr. PECORA. February 7, 1931.
Senator COUZENS. I want to repeat what I have said before. I

think you ought to have Mr. McCain here some time before we con-
clude the hearings.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. McCain is under subpena to appear before this
committee.

Senator GORE. Dodge said something about if Halsey, Stuart
wrecked the thing? Is that the point?

Senator COUZENS. That is what he said.
Mr. Fox. Will you repeat it, Senator, please ?
Senator GORE. I just want the last point in that memorandum of

Dodge's.
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Senator GORE. Read that last part.
Mr. Fox. He says
Mr. PECORA. I will read it to the Senator.
Senator GORE. If you will, please.
Mr. PECORA. What page was that on? Page 3120?
Mr. BECKER. Page 3120, Mr. Pecora. I t is the last sentence in the

first paragraph on that page beginning with the word " He " follow-
ing " Stuart".

Mr. PECORA. Oh, yes. Well, suppose I give the whole context of
that.

Senator GORE. Just the last part. I want to base a question on it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the last sentence is :
I have given you all this information so that you may see that we have done

and are doing everything to prevent a fight, as the Lord knows this financing is
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difficult enough without being torpedoed by Harry Stuart. He is evidently bent
on getting control of the management of the company through John Otterson,
and will use the same methods that the two of them used against Fox to obtain
their ends.

Senator GORE. IS it your contention Stuart did that thing?
Mr. Fox. What is that. Senator?
Senator GORE. I say, is it your contention that Stuart did the thing

that this man claimed he was trying to avert?
Mr. Fox. Yes, Stuart and the rest of them accomplished what they

had set out for.
Senator GORE. And did Dodge sit in with him finally}
Mr. Fox. I never met Mr. Dodge. I wouldn't know him if he was

in this room. I never knew anything about Mr. Dodge.
Senator GORE. It seemed like Dodge was trying to warn them

against Stuart.
Mr. Fox. Yes; it seemed like Dodge was reminding Wiggiii

exactly how the control was wrested from me, and said that here
there was going to be a repetition of that. Now they are trying to
get it away from Clarke.

Senator GORE. I do not follow this. Is it your contention that
Wiggin took a hand and joined in with Stuart and helped to do it?

Mr. Fox. Originally Wiggin joined in with Stuart and took the
control away from me and put it into the control of the General
Theatres Equipment. Now here was Stuart refusing to go on with
new financing unless Clarke was eliminated from the picture. For
some reason he didn't want Clarke any longer.

Senator GORE. Who did not?
Mr. Fox. Stuart.
(At this point Mr. Aldrich took a seat at the committee table.)
Mr. ALDRICH. Mr. Chairman, I think I can make this thing per-

fectly clear. The memorandum to which Mr. Fox has just referred
was a memorandum in regard to the financing that took place in
1931. It had absolutely nothing whatever to do with what Mr. Fox
has been testifying about. It was in connection with a financing
that took place at the time that Mr. Harley Clarke was the president
of the company. At the time that the obligations which were issued
at the time of the original financing of General Theatres Equip-
ment matured in 1931.

The memorandum to which he refers simply is a statement on the
part of Mr. Murray Dodge that he feels that there is opposition to
the management of Mr. Clarke on the part of Mr. Stuart and Mr.
Otterson of the Electrical Kesearch Products Co. Now he says in
that memorandum, as I understood it from just hearing it, that their
situation is similar to the one which existed at the time that Mr. Fox
has been referring to, which was in 1929, as I remember.

The CHAIRMAN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. The latter part of 1929 and the early part of 1930.
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes. Now, Mr. Fox has just said that I knew

something about the 1929 financing.
Mr. Fox. No; I did not.
Mr. ALDRICH. That was the inference, as I understood you.
Mr. Fox. No; I did not say that. I said this memorandum

says
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Mr. ALDRICH. What I understood you to say was that I had been
giving the impression that I knew nothing about this. Now all you
have testified about is the transactions which took place in 1929.

Mr. PECORA. And the early part of 1930.
Mr. ALDRICH. At which time I had no connection with the Chase

National Bank. I was a lawyer.
Mr. Fox. I knew that.
Mr. ALDRICH. But you gave that impression.
Mr. Fox. No. If you will read this
Mr. ALDRICH. But you said this took place in 1931.
Mr. Fox. I said this took place in 1931.
Mr. ALDRICH. I t had nothing to do with you in any way, shape,

or form.
Mr. Fox. I t had to do, however, with what this memorandum is

calling for.
Mr. AIDRICH. Yes. But why drag my name in here?
Mr. Fox. I did not drag it in. Mr. Murray Dodge dragged it in.
Mr. ALDRICH. What you said was that I had given the impression

that I knew nothing about the matters about which you were testi-
fying.

Senator COUZENS. Oh, Mr. Chairman, they can settle this outside
of the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. This refers to the General Theatres Equip-
ment Co.

Mr. ALDRICH. But this memorandum had nothing to do with that
transaction.

Senator COUZENS. Except this, that it makes a comparison of the
procedure undertaken by Halsey, Stuart & Co., as it was undertaken
during the regime of Mr. Fox. That is it.

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; but as a matter of fact if they had any con-
notation together at all it seems to me that it would be that at that
time Mr. Murray Dodge was trying to prevent Mr. Clarke from
being ejected from the management of the Fox Film Co. He seemed
to think there was a desire on the part of somebody to put him out.

Senator COUZENS. Well, in the same manner that it was done with
Mr. Fox.

Mr. PECORA. By Stuart?
Mr. ALDRICH. But at the same time Mr. Dodge was taking the

same position that was taken then.
Senator COUZENS. But I mean he makes the comparison, which is

perfectly plain to this committee, that Otterson and Stuart were try-
ing to play the same game with Clarke that they were playing with
Fox. That is plain.

Mr. ALDRICH. What I am trying to make plain is that that was
prior to 1931.

Mr. PECORA. And that was prior to your becoming active in con-
nection with the Chase Bank.

Mr. ALDRICH. In 1929 I had nothing to do with the Chase Bank.
The CHAIRMAN. We understand that.
You will be excused then, Mr. Fox, unless you have something else.
Mr. Fox. I had entirely completed, except that I thought, using

the term of Al Smith, " Let's look at the record " for just a minute
and see what happened to some of these men that I have been com-
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plaining about here. That is rather interesting. I t became neces-
sary for Mr. Wiggin, Mr. Clarence Dillon, and Mr. Clarke to be
summoned by this committee for some sort of an investigation. Mr.
Stuart and Mr. Insull—Mr. Stuart has been indicted. Mr. Insull
is abroad

The CHAIRMAN. We do not want all that.
Senator ADAMS. NO.
Mr. Fox. You do not want that. Yes. I was just letting you

know what type of men you were dealing with here. I thought
you might have been interested.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stuart has been before the committee.
Mr. Fox. Now, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee

and Mr. Pecora, may I express my deep appreciation for the cour-
tesy that you have extended me in having given me an opportunity
to tell this story.

May I again make an application to you to please allow this book
to become a matter of record, even though I pay for the printing
bill? I t gives the details.

The CHAIRMAN. NO.
Mr. Fox. I thought you objected on account of economy. I

would like to pay for it if it is put in the record.
Senator COTJZENS. NO.
The CHAIRMAN. I t is not necessary to encumber the record. The

record is too big as it is now. Anybody who wants it can get that
book.

Mr. Fox. Yes. I t is in the public library.
(Thereupon Mr. Fox was excused as a witness.)
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will stand adjourned until Mon-

day at 10:30. The purpose of the committee is to adjourn on
Wednesday afternoon until the following Monday,

(Thereupon, at 3:35 p.m. Friday, Nov. 24, 1933, an adjournment
was taken until 10:30 a.m. Monday, Nov. 27, 1933.)

COMMITTEE'S EXHIBIT NO. 176—NOVEMBER 24, 1933

Agreement made this 3d day of December 1929 between William Fox, of the
Borough of Manhattan, City and State of New York (hereinafter called
" Fox "), party of the first part, and H. L. Stuart, John B. Otterson, and William
Fox (hereinafter called the "Trustees"), parties of the second part,

Witnesseth: Fox owns Fifty thousand one hundred and one (50,101) shares,
or over Fifty percent (50%) of the Class B voting stock of the Fox Film Cor-
poration, a New York corporation, and One hundred thousand (100,000) shares,
or One hundred percent (100%), of the Class B voting stock of Fox Theaters
Corporation, also a New York corporation.

Fox has requested the Trustees to assist said corporations in connection with
their financial affairs and the Trustees have consented to do so upon the
terms and conditions hereinafter set forth.

Now, therefore, the parties hereto in consideration of the premises have
agreed as follows:

First. Fox agrees, contemporaneously with the execution of this instrument,
to deposit certificates, duly endorsed for transfer and in form to constitute a
good delivery under the Rules of the New York Stock Exchange for all of
said Class B stock of said corporations owned by him pursuant to and in ac-
cordance with the terms of an escrow letter addressed to the Bankers Trust
Company, a copy of which is hereto annexed and made a part of this agreement.
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Fox further agrees that if under any plan of reorganization and refinancing
of said two corporations, or either of them, it should become necessary or
proper to deposit under such plan the Class B voting stock of said two cor-
porations that are deposited in escrow with the Bankers Trust Company prior
to the termination of the said escrow agreement, Fox will upon the request of
the Trustees arrange with the Bankers Trust Company for the release of said
stock from the escrow and the deposit by the Bankers Trust Company of the
certificates representing the same under said plan of reorganization and
refinancing.

If the plan necessitates a loss of voting control now vested in such Class B
voting stock, the value assigned to such Class B stock in relation to the value
assigned to the Class A stock of said corporations shall be subject to the
approval of counsel for the Trustees hereinafter appointed.

Second. Fox agrees to deliver to the Trustees forthwith the resignations of
all of the directors and such of the ofilcers of the said two companies as the
Trustees may request with the exception of the President, also the resignations
of the directors of fully controlled subsidiaries and of the directors represent-
ing the interests of Fox Film Corporation or Fox Theaters Corporation in
partially controlled subsidiaries.

Third. The Trustees will endeavor to prepare a plan of reorganization and
refinancing of the companies and in the meantime will undertake negotiations
with a view to preventing the sacrifice of the assets of the companies, in-
cluding particularly securities pledged. The Trustees will also undertake
to negotiate with creditors and other persons interested in the situation with
the view of obtaining their forbearance and cooperation during the period
of the preparation and submission and adoption of any such plan.

Fourth. The Trustees have retained as their counsel Messrs. Hughes, Schur-
man & Dwight. No plan of reorganization and refinancing of the companies
shall be finally submitted to the creditors and stockholders for approval and
adoption until all the legal questions involved therein have been approved by
such counsel, and if said plan should be disapproved by such counsel for any
reason other than legal reasons, then the Trustees may submit the plan to
both classes of stockholders of the said two corporations, whose decision with
respect thereto shall be final and conclusive. It is understood that by "plan
of reorganization and refinancing" is meant also the sale of any substantial
portion of the assets of said companies or either of them.

Fifth. The action of any two of the Trustees with respect to any of the
matters embraced in this agreement shall be deemed to be the action of the
Trustees.

Sixth. In the event of the death, resignation, or inability to act of John B.
Otterson, his successor shall be appointed by Electrical Research Products,
Inc., a Delaware corporation, and in the event of the death, resignation, or
inability to act of H. If. Stuart, his successor shall be appointed by Halsey,
Stuart & Co., Inc., an Illinois corporation. In the event of the resignation or
inability to act of William Fox, his successor shall be appointed by Fox, and in
the event of his death by his personal representatives. Any Trustee may des-
ignate a proxy to act for him in his absence from New York City.

Seventh. In the event that the Trustees shall, within the period specified in
the escrow agreement, or any extension thereof that may be agreed to by said
Fox, submit a plan for the reorganization and refinancing of said corporations,
said Fox agrees that if one of the terms of the said plan of reorganization or
refinancing is that he will agree that the voting stock of said two companies
shall be deposited under a voting-trust agreement providing for at least three
trustees, to continue for a period of five years, in which voting trustees shall
be selected by the Trustees, the said Fox will deposit his said Class B voting
stock under said voting-trust agreement. It is understood, however, that the
said Fox or his nominee is to be one of the Trustees so selected if at that time
he owns a substantial amount of Class B stock in said corporations.

In the event that litigation should delay the submission of a plan of reor-
ganization and refinancing and in the judgment of the Trustees an extension
of the escrow agreement is desirable, Fox agrees to extend such escrow agree-
ment upon request of the Trustees from time to time, such extension not to
exceed in the aggregate six months.

Eighth. In the event that the Trustees shall elect to relinquish their efforts
to bring about a plan of reorganization and refinancing of the companies prior
to the time fixed in the escrow letter attached hereto, said Trustees shall be
at liberty to do so, and agree to notify the Bankers Trust Company and the
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said Fox of such intention at least thirty (30) days prior to the date fixed
in said notice of intention, and in the meantime agree to continue to act as
Trustees hereunder.

Ninth. It is understood and agreed that the Trustees by signing this agree-
ment assume no personal financial responsibility and shall not be liable in
any event for any acts or omissions on the part of the Trustees, their agents,
attorneys, or employees, or for any cause whatsoever except for their own
wilful misconduct.

Tenth. The Trustees are authorized to employ agents, attorneys, and ac-
countants or to engage any other assistants which they deem necessary or
proper for the carrying out of the intent and purposes of this agreement, and
Fox covenants and agrees that he will pay or cause to be paid all disburse-
ments, expenses, or charges incurred by the Trustees hereunder. The
Trustees shall serve without compensation.

Eleventh. It is understood and agreed that the resignations of a majority
of the directors of Fox Film Corporation and Fox Theatres Corporation are
to be accepted forthwith and Fox covenants and agrees that he will forthwith
cause the remaining directors to elect in the place and stead of the directors
whose resignations the Trustees request persons nominated by the Trustees.

Twelfth. The Trustees agree to maintain and preserve the organization of
the said two corporations and their subsidiaries and agree that they will make
only such changes in the officers and personnel of said two corporations as in
their judgment may be necessary pending the adoption of a plan of reorganiza-
tion and refinancing of said two corporations.

Pending the adoption of any plan of reorganization and refinancing Fox
shall be continued as President of both of the companies, but the Trustees may
in their discretion cause the Board of Directors of both companies to change
the duties of the President by transferring the responsibility for the financial
affairs of the companies to some other officer or officers, person or persons. It
is contemplated that there shall be included in the term " financial affairs " all
negotiations for the sale, purchase, or lease of properties.

In witness whereof the parties hereto have hereunto set their hands and
seals the day and year first above written.

(Signed) WIDUAM FOX, [L.S.]
J. B. OTTERSON, [L.S.]
WILLIAM FOX, [L.S.]
H. L. STUABT,

By C. B. STUART, [L.S.]
Trustees,

STATE OF NEW YORK,
County of New York, ss:

On this day of December 1929, before me personally appeared William
Fox to me known and known to me to be one of the individuals described in
and who executed the foregoing instrument and he duly acknowledged to me
that he executed the same.
STATE OF NEW YORK,

County of New York, ss:
On this day of December 1929, before me persoally appeared H. L.

Stuart, John E. Otterson, and William Fox, to me known and known to me to
be three of the individuals described in and who executed the foregoing instru-
ment, and they duly severally acknowledged to me that they executed the same.

NEW YORK, December 3rd, 1929.
BANKERS TRUST COMPANY,

U Wall Street, New York City.
DEAR SIRS: I am handing you herewith, properly endorsed for transfer in

accordance with the Rules of the New York Stock Exchange, and duly stamped,
the following:

Certificate for 50,101 shares of Class B voting stock of the Fox Film Corpo-
ration, and

Certificate for 100,000 shares of the Class B voting stock of the Fox Theatres
Corporation, to be held by you in escrow until the 1st day of June 1930, or
if this escrow should be extended by me to the date of the termination of such
extension or extensions or until this escrow is terminated by notice of inten-
tion to you signed by any two of the following three Trustees, namely, H. L.
Stuart, John E. Otterson, and William Fox.
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In the event of the termination of this escrow by limitation or by notice of
intention as hereinabove provided, you are to deliver to me the said certifi-
cates, or certificates for an equivalent number of shares properly endorsed for
transfer, so as to be a good delivery under the Rules of the New York Stock
Exchange, unless, pursuant to instructions from me and a majority of said
Trustees, you shall have therefore deposited said certificates under a plan of
reorganization and refinancing of either Fox Film Corporation or Fox Theatres
Corporation, or both of them.

I hereby nominate, constitute, and appoint the Bankers Trust Company my
agent and attorney during the life of this escrow, to execute and deliver proxy
or proxies running in favor of said H. L. Stuart, John E. Otterson, and William
Fox, or their successors duly appointed as provided in an agreement of even
date herewith between William Fox, party of the first part, and said H. L.
Stuart, John B. Otterson, and William Fox, parties of the second part, or a
majority of them, to vote at any regular or special meeting of the stockholders
of said two companies, or either of them, upon any question or for any pur-
pose whatsoever whenever requested so to do in writing by the said Trustees or
a majority of them.

You will be fully protected in relying upon any instructions in writing given
you by a majority of said Trustees whose signatures you believe to be genuine,
and you will be under no liability of any kind except for the safe-keeping and
return of the securities herewith deposited with you.

Very truly yours,
WILLIAM FOX.

Accepted.
BANKEBS TEUST CO.

By C. W. CAMPBELL,
Assistant Secretary.

NEW YORK, December 5, 1929.
WILLIAM FOX, Esq.,

Ambassador Hotel, New York City.
DEAR SIR : Referring to paragraph Tenth of the agreement of even date here-

with between yourself, as a party of the first part, and the undersigned and
yourself, as parties of the second part, it is mutually understood that although
in said paragraph you agree to pay, or cause to be paid, the expenses in carrying
out said agreement the said expenses are properly chargeable to the Fox Film
Corporation and Fox Theatres Corporation and we will all cooperate to see
that proper corporate action is taken by the said corporations to pay their
proper proportion of said expenses.

Very truly yours,
J. E. OTTERSON,
H. L. STUART,

By C. B. STUART,
WILLIAM FOX,

Trustees.
Accepted.

WM. FOX.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 178, NOVEMBER 24, 1933

New issue, Fox Securities Corporation, $35,000,000 seven percent three-year
gold notes, dated January 15, 1930, due January 15, 1933. The Broadway
National Bank and Trust Company of the City of New York, trustee. Inter-
est payable quarterly April 15, July 15, October 15, and January 15. Princi-
pal callable on any interest date upon 30 days' prior notice at: 105 on April
15, July 15, and October 15, 1930, and January 15, 1931; 110 on April 15,
July 15, and October 15, 1931, and January 15, 1932; 115 on April 15, July
15, and October 15, 1932, and January 15, 1933; All notes not theretofore
called to be payable at 115 on January 15, 1933. Offered at par plus
accrued interest, to yield 7% plus callable premium

We offer these Gold Notes "when, as and if issued" subject to allotment
or prior sale. Temporary notes or interim certificates deliverable in the first
instance. All legal proceedings in connection with this issue are subject to
the approval of Messrs, Hirsh, Newman, Reass, and Becker, New York, Ac-
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counts of Fox Film Corporation and Fox Theatres Corporation are audited
regularly by Messrs. Touche, Niven & Co. Fox Securities Corporation, 729
Seventh Avenue, New York. January 1930.

FOX SECURITIES CORPORATION

This Company has been organized under the laws of the State of New York
with an authorized capital of 5,000 shares of no-par-value stock to provide
capital for Fox Film Corporation and Fox Theatres Corporation and their
respective subsidiary and controlled companies in this and other countries.

The officers of the company are the following: President, David A. Brown
(Chairman of the Board, Broadway National Bank and Trust Co. of New
York) ; Treasurer, Alexander S. Kempner (Real Estate) ; Secretary, Emanuel
Newman (Hirsh, Newman, Reass & Becker—Lawyers).

A contract has been entered into between Fox Securities Corporation, on the
one hand, and Fox Film Corporation and Fox Theatres Corporation, on the
other hand, whereby the provision of capital to the last mentioned corporations
and their subsidiary and controlled companies is to be without profit to Fox
Securities Corporation and wherein Fox Film Corporation and Fox Theatres
Corporation agree to pay all operating expenses, including taxes, of Fox
Securities Corporation.

Purpose of offering.—The purpose of the present offering of Seven Per Cent
Three-Year Gold Notes is to provide funds for Fox Film Corporation and/or
Fox Theatres Corporation and their subsidiary and controlled companies, so
that they may be enabled to liquidate certain of their matured and maturing
debts including the indebtedness of approximately $18,000,000 of Fox Theatres
Corporation to Fox Film Corporation pending the development of a desirable
form of consolidation or until conditions warrant the securing of more com-
prehensive financing.

Security for issue.—The proceeds of the issue will be advanced from time to
time to Fox Film Corporation and/or Fox Theatres Corporation, and for each
advance Fox Securities Corporation will receive the promissory note or other
short-term obligation of the borrower, secured by mortgage or pledge of such
stocks, or other securities, assets or equities as, in the opinion of the Board of
Directors of Fox Securities Corporation, will be of a value at least equal to
twice the amount of the advance based upon a suitable appraisal. It is esti-
mated that approximately $100,000,000 in value of such stocks or other securities,
assets, or equities are available.

The earnings of Fox Theaters Corporation for the years ending October 28,
1928, and October 27,1929, as certified by Messrs. Touche, Niven & Co., Auditors,
and the earnings of Fox Film Corporation for the year ending December 29,
1928, as certified by Messrs. Touche, Niven & Co., and for the year ending
December 28, 1929, as estimated, are given below in the letter of Mr. William
Fox.

It is the purpose of Fox Film Corporation and Fox Theaters Corporation to
liquidate unsecured liabilities and to pay or refund the obligations of secured
creditors as rapidly as may be practicable: and Fox Film Corporation and Fox
Theaters Corporation have agreed with Fox Securities Corporation that, after
this purpose has been accomplished, at least seventy per cent (70%) of their
surplus earnings (over and above dividends paid at existing rates, but including
dividends received from subsidiary or controlled corporations or otherwise)
will be utilized in discharging their respective obligations to Fox Securities
Corporation. All funds thus paid to Fox Securities Corporation will be used
by the latter to retire Notes of this issue.

Description of notes.—^The Seven Per Cent. Three-Year Gold Notes will be,
in the opinion of counsel, a direct obligation of Fox Securities Corporation.
They will be limited to the principal amount of $35,000,000 and will be issued
under an Indenture to The Broadway National Bank and Trust Company of
New York as Trustee, dated January 15, 1930, in which Fox Securities Cor-
poration will agree that, while any of the Notes are outstanding, it will not
issue any obligations (secured or unsecured) unless theretofore there shall
have been pledged with the Trustee obligations of Fox Film Corporation or Fox
Theatres Corporation in an aggregate principal amount at least equal to the
principal amount of the Notes outstanding and secured by mortgage or pledge
of stocks or other securities, assets or equities having a value at least equal
to twice the principal amount of the pledged obligations to be determined in
the manner provided in the Indenture.
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The notes will be dated January 15, 1930, will be payable January 15, 1933,
will be issued in coupon form and in denominations of $100, $500, and $1,000;
and all or any part of the total principal amount may be issued at any time or
from time to time. Interest will be payable quarterly on April 15, July 15,
October 15, and January 15 at the rate of seven per cent (7%) per annum,
without deduction for any federal normal income tax not in excess of two
per cent (2%) per annum.

The Notes will be callable, in whole or in part, at the option of Fox Securities
Corporation on any interest payment date, upon thirty (30) days' prior notice
published once a week for two successive weeks in at least two newspapers of
general circulation in New York, Chicago, and San Francisco, at the following
prices:

April 15, July 15, and October 15, 1930, and January 15, 1931, at 105;
April 15, July, 15, and October 15,1931, and January 15,1932, at 110; and
April 15, July 15, and October 15, 1932, and January 15, 1933, at 115.

The numbers of the Notes to be called will be drawn by lot; and all Notes not
theretofore called will be payable at 115 on January 15, 1933.

The Company will agree to reimburse the holders of these Notes upon appli-
cation within sixty days after payment thereof for personal property and
security taxes of any state or territory of the United States or of the District
of Columbia, but in no event to exceed 5% mills per annum on each dollar of
taxable value of the Notes and income tax of any state or territory of the
United States or of the District of Columbia on the interest, but in no event
to exceed six percent per annum of such interest.

There appears below a letter addressed to Fox Securities Corporation by Mr.
William Fox regarding the management, business, earnings and capital and
surplus of the Fox enterprises:

NEW YOKK, January 15, 1980.
Fox SECUEITIES CORPORATION,

729 Seventh Avenue, New York, N.Y.
GENTLEMEN: With reference to your proposed offering to the public of

$35,000,000 principal amount of seven percent three-year gold notes of your
corporation, I am summarizing in this letter for use in the circular relating to
the offering some of the more important information relative to the manage-
ment, business, earnings and net worth of Fox Film Corporation and Fox The-
atres Corporation and their respective subsidiary and controlled companies:

Management.—Fox Film Corporation and Fox Theatres Corporation are
under my management and that of my associates, men of long experience in
the motion picture industry. The Fox enterprises cover every branch of that
industry including production, distribution and exhibition. There are 131
offices throughout the world for the distribution of the product, and over 780
theatres in the United States besides a substantial interest in over 300 theatres
in England.

Business—Fox Film Corporation.—Fox Film Corporation, organized under
the laws of the State of New York in 1915, is one of the largest companies in
the world engaged in the production, distribution and exhibition of motion
pictures. At the time of its organization, Fox Film Corporation, embraced
six exchanges (branch sales offices) for the distribution of motion pictures, em-
ploying, together with its New York Office, approximately 150 people. Today,
in addition to 31 exchanges in the United States, there are operated throughout
the world 100 offices. This growth has made possible the distribution of the
Company's productions in all parts of the world through branch sales offices
located in the United States, Canada and the following foreign countries:
England, Spain, Brazil, France, Germany, Japan, Argentina, Cuba, Mexico,
Austria, Czeeho-Slovakia, Holland, Australia, Sweden, Latvia, Italy, India,
Hungary.

The Company's production consists of the highest type of motion pictures,
including the distribution of " Fox Movietone News " which has attained great
popularity with motion-picture audiences.

Exhibition is engaged in primarily through its wholly owned subsidiary,
Wesco Corporation, acquired January 1928, which through subsidiaries, owns,
controls, operates, or leases approximately 582 theatres located in the middle
and far western sections of the country. All of the theatres operated by
Wesco Corporation are the most prominent theatres in their respective cities/
This is in keeping with the Fox policy of theatre operation which is based
on two clearly defined principles; first, the operation of first-run houses in
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metropolitan distribution centers; and second, the acquisition of neighborhood
houses so located that they are in a position to profit by the exhibition polices
of the first-run houses, which are essentially the " show cases " of the business.
With its screen affiliation, Fox Film Corporation comprises a completely inte-
grated unit from the studio to the screen. The total seating capacity of all
theatres is approximately 700,000 not including the theatres operated or con-
trolled by Gaumont British Picture Corporation, Ltd., in which Fox Film
Corporation has a substantial interest.

Fox Theatres Corporation.—Fox Theatres Corporation was incorporated
under the laws of the State of New York in the latter part of 1925, at which
time it acquired a circuit of theatres that had been operated for a period of
nearly 20 years by myself and my associates. With the acquisition of the
circuit of theatres acquired during the past year known as the Metropolitan
Playhouses, Fox Theatres Corporation's chain of motion-picture houses, com-
prising theaters in eight different states, reached a total of approximately 175
theatres, including such de luxe theatres as the Roxy in New York and the
" Fox " theatres located in Brooklyn, Detroit, St. Louis, San Francisco, Atlanta,
and Washington. The total seating capacity of all theatres is in excess of
200,000.

Fox Theatres Corporation has acquired a substantial stock interest in
Loew's, Incorporated, which is one of the outstanding companies in the
motion-picture industry and amusement field controlling approximately 200
theatres throughout the country. Its producing unit is Metro-Goldwyn Pic-
tures Corporation, producers of Metro-Goldwyn-Mayer pictures, one of the
best known and popular producers of moving pictures. This unit distributes
its product through 31 exchanges (branch sales offices) in the United States
and through foreign subsidiary companies in practically every other civilized
country in the world.

Net earnings—Fox Film Corporation.—Net earnings of Fox Film Corporation
and its subsidiary and controlled companies for the year 1928, as certified by
Messrs. Touche, Niven & Co., Auditors, and for the year 1929, as estimated,
were as follows:

Year 1928 (52 weeks), $5,957,218; year 1929 (52 weeks), $13,000,000.
The above earnings are after full provisions for depreciation and amortiza-

tion, and deduction for federal income taxes. Earnings for the year 1928
do not fully reflect the employment of funds received by the Corporation from
the sale of 153,444 shares of its Class A common stock at $85.00 a share,
offered to stockholders of record as of October 1, 1928.

Earnings for the year 1929 have been estimated on the basis of interim
reports prepared by the accounting department of the Corporation. There is
not included in the estimate the special profit, arising from the sale of the
investment of the Corporation and its subsidiary companies in the stock of
First National Pictures, Inc., amounting to approximately $6,000,000.00, which
as a conservative measure the directors intend to use in part as a reserve for
possible obsolescence of silent pictures now included in the inventory. Further,
there is not included in the estimate, earnings of theatres acquired during the
year for the period prior to the respective dates of acquisition, or earnings
accruing to the Corporation on its investments in the capital stocks of Fox
Hearst Corporation and Gaumont British Picture Corporation, Ltd.

On the basis of the inclusion for a full year of the income from theatres and
investments acquired during the year 1929, and from theatres the acquisition
of which was contracted for prior to October 24, 1929, the operations of which
have not yet been taken over, it is estimated that the earnings for the year
1930 before interest on the obligations of the Corporation to Fox Securities
Corporation and before federal income taxes will 'amount to approximately
$16,273,000. Nothing is included in this estimate in respect of earnings applic-
able to the Corporation's investment in Gaumont British Picture Corporation,
Ltd., or in respect to additional film rentals which the Corporation expects to
receive as the result of theatre acquisitions during the year 1929.

Both of the above estimates have been prepared by Messrs. Touche, Niven
& Co., Auditors, on the basis of information furnished to them by executives
of the Corporation. The auditors state that they are of the opinion that the
estimates appear to be within the reasonable expectancy of the Corporation.

Fox Theatres Corporation.—Net earnings of Fox Theatres Corporation and
its subsidiary and controlled companies for the years ending October 28, 1928,
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and October 27,1929, as certified by Messrs. Touche, Niven & Co., Auditors, were
as follows:

1928, $1,774,996; 1929, $2,748,006.
The above earnings include income arising by reason of a guarantee of

profits by the former owner of a theater circuit in the amount of $272,123,
in 1928 and $1,284,701 in 19<29; and are after full provision for depreciation
and amortization and deduction of federal income taxes. The earnings for
the year ending October 27, 1929, do not include income accruing to the Cor-
poration on its investments in the common capital stocks of Loew's, Incorpo-
rated, and Fox Hearst Corporation or the deduction for interest and carrying
charges incurred in connection with the former.

On the basis of the inclusion in income of dividends received on the Cor-
poration's investment in the capital stock of Loew's, Incorporated, at only
the present regular rate ($3.00 per share) and the deduction from income of
all interest and carrying charges in connection therewith, and on the basis
of the inclusion for a full year of the earnings of theaters acquired during
the year 1929, based on audited results of operations of such theaters under
prior management, it is estimated that the earnings for the year 1930 before
interest on the obligations of the Corporation to Fox Securities Corporation
and before federal income taxes, will amount to approximately $3,717,000.
This estimate has been prepared by Messrs. Touche, Niven & Co., Auditors,
on the basis of information furnished to them by executives of the Corporation.
The auditors state that they are of the opinion that the estimate appears to
be within the reasonable expectancy of the Corporation.

Summary.—In the event that the entire $35,000,000 of Gold Notes now offered
should be issued, the annual interest requirement thereon would be $2,450,000.
On the basis of the figures given above, the estimated net earnings of Fox
Theatres Corporation for the year 1930 are over 1% times this interest require-
ment and the estimated net earnings of Fox Film Corporation more than 6 ^
times this interest requirement.

CAPITAL AND SURPLUS OF FOX ENTERPRISES

The capital and surplus of Fox Film Corporation is more than $70,000,000
and the capital and surplus of Fox Theatres Corporation (taking the stock of
Loew's, Incorporated,-at cost) is more than $60,000,000.

Yours very truly,
WILLIAM FOX,

President of Foco Film Corporation and Fox Theatres Corporation.

SUBSCRIPTION TERMS

All subscriptions to the above-mentioned Seven Per Cent Three-Year Gold
Notes of Fox Securities Corporation must be made on the subscription form
herewith enclosed and must be accompanied by bankable funds payble to the
order of The Broadway National Bank and Trust Company of New York in
an amount equal at least to 25% of the principal amount of the notes subscribed
for. The balance of the amount payable in respect to a subscription (plus ac-
crued interest on the notes subscribed for) will be payable upon notice to the
subscriber at the address given in the subscription form that temporary notes
or interim certificates for said notes are ready for delivery.

The Broadway National Bank and Trust. Company of New York will place
to the credit of Fox Securities Corporation any and all amounts paid in respect
to subscriptions if and when temporary notes or interim certificates for the
notes are ready for delivery.

The notes of this issue are also being offered to the theatre-owner customers
of Fox Film Corporation (to the number of more than 15,000 throughout the
world), to the approximately 15,000 stockholders of Fox Film Corporation and
Fox Theatres Corporation, and to the more than 25,000 employees of both com-
panies; and it is the intention of Fox Film Corporation to grant a five-year
franchise for motion pictures made by it to such of its theatre-owner customers
as shall subscribe to the notes in adequate amounts. Accordingly, Fox Securi-
ties Corporation reserves the right to reject any subscription either in whole or
in part or to allot a less principal amount of notes than the amount subscribed
for.

Fox SECURITIES CORPORATION,
DAVID A. BROWN, President.

Dated, JANUARY 15, 1930.
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